Technical Report 1285

Virtual Environments for Soldier Training via Editable Demonstrations (VESTED)

Michael Szczepkowski, Thomas Santarelli, Kevin Stagl, Floyd Glenn, and John Paulus CHI Systems, Incorporated

April 2011



United States Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences

Department of the Army Deputy Chief of Staff, G1

Authorized and approved for distribution:

BARBARA A. BLACK, Ph.D. Research Program Manager Training and Leader Development Division

Research accomplished under contract for the Department of the Army

CHI Systems, Inc.

Technical Review by

William Sanders, U.S. Army Research Institute John S. Barnett, U.S. Army Research Institute

NOTICES

DISTRIBUTION: Primary distribution of this Technical Report has been made by ARI. Please address correspondence concerning distribution of reports to: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences, Attn: DAPE-ARI-ZXM, 2511 Jefferson Davis Highway, Arlington, Virginia 22202-3926.

FINAL DISPOSITION: This Technical Report may be destroyed when it is no longer needed. Please do not return it to the U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences.

NOTE: The findings in this Technical Report are not to be construed as an official Department of the Army position, unless so designated by other authorized documents.

MICHELLE SAMS, Ph.D. Director

		REPORT	DOCUMENT	ATION PAGE	
1. REPORT DATE (de	d-mm-yy):	2. REPORT T		3. DATES COVERED	
April 2011		Final		•	– September 2010
4.TITLE AND SUBTITLE Virtually Environments for Soldier Training via Editable Demonstrations (VESTED)				5a.CONTRACT OR W91WAW-08-C	
				5b. PROGRAM ELEI 622785	MENT NUMBER
 AUTHORS Michael Szczepkowski, Thomas Santarelli, Kevin Stagl, Floyd Glenn, and John Paulus (CHI Systems Inc.) 				5c. PROJECT NUME	BER
				A790	
			c)	5d. TASK NUMBER 294	
				5e. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
CHI Systems, Inc. 1035 Virginia Drive Suite #300 Fort Washington, PA 19034				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER 08022.100921	
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U. S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral & Social Sciences				10. MONITOR ACRONYM ARI	
ATTN: DAPE-AR			-	11. MONITOR REPORT NUMBER	
2511 Jefferson Da Arlington, Virginia				Technical Report 1285	
	RY NOTES	all Business Inno	vative Research	Program, Phase ect Matter POCs	e II. : Donald Lampton and
detailed guidance demonstration a Demonstrations specific learning cognitive decision about where and tools. The use of	ations are reco ce on how to ge uthoring tool, o (VESTED), wh goals to be de ons and tasks b d how to use th of VESTED sho loping demons	gnized as an effe enerate and pres called the Virtual nich guides an au emonstrated and being demonstrate e virtual environ buld reduce instru- trations and perr	ent effective den Environments fo uthor through a d to construct stor ted. VESTED als ment (VE) mediu uctor workload al	nonstrations. CH or Soldier Training lemonstration cre yboards depictin so aids the autho um and all of the nd improve instru	ant skills, there is little Il Systems created a g via Editable eation process to select the g the underlying behaviors or in making the decisions other relevant authoring uctor efficiency by reducing cuted on a wide-variety of
15. SUBJECT TERM		emonstrations of	uidelines dame	-based training	instructional design
	TY CLASSIFICATI		_		
	17. ABSTRACT	18. THIS PAGE	19.LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	20. NUMBER OF PAGES	21. RESPONSIBLE PERSON Ellen Kinzer
	Indeedified	Unclassified	Unlimited	70	Technical Publication
Unclassified	Unclassified	Unclassified	Oninnitied		Specialist 703-545-4225

ii

Technical Report 1285

Virtual Environments for Soldier Training via Editable **Demonstrations (VESTED)**

Michael Szczepkowski, Thomas Santarelli, Kevin Stagl, Floyd Glenn, and John Paulus

CHI Systems, Incorporated

Technology-Based Training Research Unit Stephen L. Goldberg, Chief

U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences 2511 Jefferson Davis Highway, Arlington, Virginia 22202-3926

April 2011

Army Project Number 622785A790

Personnel, Performance and Training Technology

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The work described in this final report was performed under contract W91WAW-08-C-0107 for the United States Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. This project was performed under a Small Business Innovative Research (SBIR) program, Phase II. This contract was monitored by Mr. Donald Lampton and Dr. Bruce Knerr of the Army Research Institute. The views, opinions, and/or findings contained in this report are those of the authors and should not be construed as an official Department of the Army position, policy, or decision.

VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS FOR SOLDIER TRAINING VIA EDITABLE DEMONSTRATIONS (VESTED)

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Research Requirement:

Demonstrations are an effective and highly flexible training method and fulfill an essential role in military training. However, although they are recognized as an effective tool to train key Army-relevant capabilities, there is little detailed guidance on how to best generate and present effective demonstrations. Thus it is clear that construction of effective demonstrations for training Soldiers would benefit from more complete methodological guidance and technological support in order to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of military training. VESTED (Virtual Environments for Soldier Training via Editable Demonstrations) is a Phase II SBIR effort with the overarching goal of aiding the production of effective training demonstrations.

Procedure:

Year 1 of the effort focused on an extensive literature review examining the impact of demonstration design features on training effectiveness. Year 1 work also included the development of an instructional model concept. Additionally, we developed and articulated a comprehensive demonstration authoring use-model and system architecture. Finally, we constructed a virtual environment concept demonstration as an application case to inform the development of the system and authoring guidelines.

Year 2 of the effort focused on how to aid the author in developing detailed connections between demonstration training objectives and design features. A series of semi-structured interviews with videographers, documentary filmmakers, and multimedia specialists was conducted. We selected an additional application case to further focus our design efforts. Additionally, we examined the literature for approaches to both estimating training effectiveness and production costs. Finally, we designed and partially implemented the demonstration authoring tool.

Findings:

We began this effort with the expectation we would be developing a tool that would aid in the development of demonstrations through a process based on empirical guidelines. Demonstration authoring guidelines were developed, however with the understanding that some of the relevant research basis for this guidance may be ambiguous, changing over time and conflicting. Given these guidelines may not be as neat and generalizable as we would like; we concentrated on identifying the task requirements of the training demonstration author. VESTED was developed to aid in appropriately organizing their decisions and development tasks, all based on the fundamental assumption that understanding and specification of training objectives should guide

and thread through all aspects of demonstration design. VESTED functionality, as driven by the need to articulate design objectives, is fundamental to the achievement of effective demonstrations.

Utilization and Dissemination of Findings:

The use of VESTED should yield measurable instructor, training content, and trainee effects including those for instructional designers (e.g., positive instructor reactions, increased instructor motivation), with regard to content (e.g., increased quality of demonstrations), and for trainee performance (e.g., increased trainee motivation). The use of VESTED should reduce instructor workload and improve instructor efficiency by reducing the cost of developing demonstrations and permitting demonstrations to be executed on a wide-variety of affordable computer hardware systems. Moreover, by better matching instructional content to trainee' needs, VESTED provides a medium for enhancing trainee motivation, engagement and development by creating more meaningful learning experiences.

VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS FOR SOLDIER TRAINING VIA EDITABLE DEMONSTRATIONS (VESTED)

CONTENTS

Pa	age
INTRODUCTION	.1
VESTED PHASE II SBIR FOCUS	.6
INTRUCTIONAL FRAMEWORK CONCEPT	11
VISION FOR OVERALL VESTED AUTHORING USE MODEL	24
TEST CASE APPLICATIONS Year 1 Test Case – MOUT Hasty Firing Position Year 2 Test Case – Cricothyroidotomy Year 2 Test Case – Cricothyroidotomy	30
DEMONSTRATION SPECIFICATION DEVELOPMENT	38
VESTED SOFTWARE DESIGN	58
REFERENCES	51
APPENDIX A: Bibliography in Categories Relevant to VESTEDA-	-1

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	VESTED effects framework	11
Figure 2.	Concepts of actual, ideal, and difference student models	12
Figure 3.	VESTED MOUT demonstration student effects model	13
Figure 4.	VESTED authoring use-model	25
Figure 5.	VESTED instructional content type examples	29
Figure 6.	Correct firing position around buildings	33
Figure 7.	Correct firing position from inside a window	33
Figure 8.	View of cricothyroid anatomical structure from VE model	36
Figure 9.	Use of transparency to highlight anatomical structures	37
Figure 10	. Specification of general requirements and links to high-level guidelines	41

VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS FOR SOLDIER TRAINING VIA EDITABLE DEMONSTRATIONS (VESTED)

CONTENTS (Cont'd)

Figure 11 Specification of training chiesting	40
Figure 11. Specification of training objectives	
Figure 12. Creating the demonstration outline	
Figure 13. Connecting objectives to outline	
Figure 14. Case construction and benefit estimation in VESTED	
Figure 15. Tabular display of weighted benefit evaluation across storyboard timeline for o	one case 49
Figure 16. Graphic display of weighted benefit evaluation across storyboard timeline for	one case 50
Figure 17. Tabular display of weighted benefit evaluation across storyboard timelin	ne for
differences between two cases	
Figure 18. Graphic display of differences in estimated benefits for two cases in VE	ESTED 52
Figure 19. Specification of foundation elements	53
Figure 20. Specification of cost estimation details	
Figure 21. Summary of estimated costs	55
Figure 22. Estimation of projected reuse costs	57
Figure 23. VESTED functional system design vision	59

VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS FOR SOLDIER TRAINING VIA EDITABLE DEMONSTRATIONS (VESTED)

This technical report describes the design and development activities completed through the end of Year 2 for the VESTED Phase II SBIR effort. The purpose of VESTED is to aid authors of demonstrations in: articulating the objectives, requirements, and constraints for a planned training demonstration; developing one or several storyboard 'cases' that would satisfy those conditions; and finally structuring the cost-benefit decision of selecting a preferred case and elaborating its specification into a detailed production plan.

As the U.S. military continues to redefine its role to include participation in low intensity conflicts, asymmetric warfare, and overseas contingency operations, it is necessary to continuously redefine tactical doctrine, and the training of that doctrine, based on lessons learned in the field. The provision of effective methods and technologies for training of military personnel has long been a major challenge to U.S. military forces, and recent activities in the Middle East have only escalated the stakes for broader ranges of training content, more reliable training results, and shorter training cycles for new recruits prior to overseas deployment.

The methods and processes known as Instructional Systems Design (ISD) have been developed over several decades to address military needs. In particular, the 11-volume MIL-HDBK-29612 addresses a broad range of training system design and development issues, including a nearly 300-page Volume 2A on ISD. For the broad category of Knowledge, Skills, and Attitude (KSA) competencies that must be trained, MIL-HDBK 29612 identifies the following sequence of instructional components as appropriate: (1) Introduction, (2) Essential or Core Information, (3) Examples or Demonstration, Practice and Feedback.

Demonstrations are an effective and highly flexible training method within the ISD framework. Unfortunately, however, although they are recognized as an effective tool to train key Army-relevant capabilities, there is little detailed guidance on how to best generate and present effective demonstrations. The complete guidance of MIL-HDBK 29612 (p. 140) is as follows:

Present demonstrations. Since procedures are always performed the same way on the job, only one example of how the procedure is applied is required. A demonstration is used as a concrete example of how a procedure should be performed and includes explanations of difficult steps. Procedures may be performed live by the instructor, on-line, downloadable, presented in audiovisual form, or appear in a workbook. Guidelines for developing adequate demonstrations are as follows:

a. Begin with a description of the specific situation in that the procedure will be demonstrated. Include all necessary tools and equipment.

b. Cover all steps in the order presented. Point out and explain common errors.

c. Indicate all steps requiring decisions and show the response for each decision. Although most procedures involve a set of steps, all of which are performed the same way every time, some procedures may require decision steps within the procedure. Draw the student's attention to these steps. This can be done by using the "if ..., then ..." format.

d. Exclude all nonessential information from the demonstration.

Thus, it is clear that construction of effective demonstrations for training Soldiers would benefit from more complete methodological guidance and technological support in order to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of military training.

The central objective of this Phase II SBIR effort is to produce an authoring tool and associated guidance to create effective demonstrations for Army training. We created a demonstration authoring tool, called the Virtual Environments for Soldier Training via Editable Demonstrations (VESTED), which guides an author through a demonstration creation process to select the specific learning goals to be demonstrated and to construct storyboards depicting the underlying behaviors, cognitive decisions and tasks being demonstrated. VESTED also aids the author in making the decisions about where and how to use the virtual environment (VE) medium and all of the other relevant authoring tools.

There are several compelling reasons for using VE representation instead of the alternative of using video recording of live actors and real physical environments to create demonstrations for Army training. The chief reason is that VEs can be much more easily controlled and edited than real environments (REs). This feature is especially important for the experimental research that is needed in order to develop more nuanced design guidance for demonstrations. Specifically, additional research is warranted to parse and model the effects of systematic manipulations of demonstration features (e.g., level of detail, perspective, representation of errors, lighting, highlighting, etc.) on instructor, trainee, and training content criteria. These kinds of systematically controlled variations of a broad range of demonstration characteristics can be accomplished more easily and cost-effectively in a well-designed VE authoring tool than in a real environment facility or studio. In fact, the effectiveness of this type of VE approach is documented (Lampton, McDonald, Rodriguez, Morris, & Parsons, 2001). Another key advantage of the VE authoring approach for demonstrations is that it offers the possibility of tighter integration with the use of VE approaches for facilitating the skill practice phase of training in the same instructional sequence, enabling a seamless transition from VE demonstrations in early phases of training to interactive VE exercises of the same skills in later phases. Other significant advantages of the VE approach derive from the considerable investments and advances in this area that both Department of Defense (DoD) and the commercial serious games area have made in the past decade, with powerful authoring tools and rich libraries of object imagery currently available at affordable and progressively decreasing costs.

VESTED has been developed specifically to facilitate the creation of demonstrations for training of diverse military skills, with no particular attention to whether or not the skills required interpersonal interaction. Although the intended focus was on the VE medium, it was clear from the outset that a major challenge for the training product author is to determine when

and how to use any and all of the available media in order to best achieve training objectives in a cost-effective fashion. Although we expect that VE will be optimal for many applications, it is also clear that the established media of video, still photography, and manual artwork will also be most appropriate for many cases depending on many factors. For the VE medium, in particular, it is clear that there are many existing and diverse software tools to aid the author in creation of products such as training videos.

The goal of VESTED is to provide the author with an organizing tool to aid them in making the decisions about where and how to use the VE medium and all of the relevant other authoring tools. The basic concept of VESTED is to offer a tool to aid the author in articulating the objectives, requirements, and constraints for a planned training demonstration, then to guide them through the development of one or several storyboard 'cases' that would satisfy those conditions, and finally to structure the cost-benefit decision of selecting a preferred case and elaborating its specification into a detailed production plan.

It is important to be clear about the definition and scope of the term *demonstration* as we use it in reference to VESTED. We define the common meaning of *demonstration* as:

An observable example of the performance of a task by one or more persons that is presented for the purpose of training the observer(s) to perform the task.

It will be useful to further explore the meaning of some of the elements of this definition. We most often think of demonstrations as visual depictions of task performance, though sound and especially verbal communications involved with the task can also be essential. In addition, it is critical and challenging to determine how to handle significant but inherently unobservable aspects of task performance, particularly cognitive and affective aspects that are not normally verbalized. These issues of visibility extend to the consideration of possible media for presentation of the demonstration, which include: (1) live performance by actors/role-players that are physically present at the demonstration site, (2) video recording of live actor performance, (3) video screen presentation of animated actors in a virtual environment, or (4) some hybrid combination of these elements.

There are many issues to consider surrounding the exemplar status of the demonstration. Is it a complete activity or just a part? Is it a dynamic representation of task performance or just a static snapshot? Does it show just one way to perform the task correctly or multiple acceptable alternatives? Is only correct performance exhibited, or are some typical errors in performance also included? Particularly significant is the issue of whether the example is just the *raw* performance of the task or whether it also includes additional instructional elements (e.g., tutorial presentation) that are provided to help the observer/trainee understand and learn efficiently from the demonstration. For example, in the case of a live demonstration, it is typical for an instructor to provide an instructional envelope around a demonstration, including focused comments about the performance example before, during, and immediately after the viewing of the demonstration. Training videos of demonstrations, both from live actors and animated virtual environments, generally provide a tutorial envelope around the raw performance example that may include an identification of the training objectives for the

demonstration, comments to draw attention to critical or difficult aspects of performance, and an explanation of unobservable cognitive activities.

Thus, to aid the production of effective training demonstrations during this program, we considered the following:

a. how to identify the appropriate scope for the role of the demonstration component within a complete training program in terms of what specific training objectives are to be used to establish the requirements for the demonstration;

b. what segments of task performance to represent in the demonstration;

c. whether to present just a single case of ideal performance or possibly multiple cases that may represent different ways of doing the task;

d. whether to present illustrations of common or dangerous errors in task performance and possibly how to avoid them;

e. whether to represent that performance using live acting, recordings of live acting, or animation in VEs;

f. how to select and use available relevant technology for animation and VE generation;

g. how to translate training objectives and other design decisions into script and storyboard for production;

h. what tutorial material and other production tools to use in order to provide a complete instructional envelope for the demonstration; and

i. how to factor the major constraining factors of cost and schedule into all the above decisions.

It is important that the VESTED tool is highly usable by the intended authors so that they can learn to use it quickly and they can generate demonstrations very quickly and efficiently. The design of the tool and the associated methodology integrated into the tool as embedded guidance and help must ensure that all generated demonstrations are highly effective in achieving their training goals. By better matching instructional content to trainees' developmental needs, VESTED provides a medium for enhancing trainee motivation, engagement, and development by creating more meaningful learning experiences. Thus, VESTED should have proximal effects on instructors, which translate into improved training content and, ultimately, more effective Soldiers.

VESTED Phase II SBIR Focus

The central objective of this Phase II SBIR effort is to produce an authoring tool and associated guidance to create effective demonstrations for Army training. The overall vision for the VESTED use model is articulated in the later section entitled "Vision for Overall VESTED Authoring Use Model." In summary, the envisioned VESTED functionality can be broken down into three sequential steps:

1. Demonstration specification step - where the author identifies the specific learning objectives to be modeled, reviews demonstration authoring guidelines, creates a set of demonstration storyboards that reflect the target behaviors, and then chooses a storyboard to fully implement.

2. Demonstration video generation step - whereby the demonstration author utilizes the specific game-based environment to instantiate the behaviors represented in the selected storyboard (thus generating a set of raw intermediate videos).

3. Video mixing step - in which the author imports intermediate videos into a commercial-off-the-shelf video mixing tool and performs post-processing to create the final demonstration video.

We began this effort with the expectation that we would develop a software tool that would support all the functionality outlined above. Our initial undertaking was to develop the demonstration authoring guidelines, however, with the understanding that some of the relevant research basis for this guidance may be absent, ambiguous, changing over time, and/or conflicting. Upon concluding that these guidelines were not as mature and complete as we desired for the VESTED concept, we determined to include only a few general guidelines in the initial version of VESTED and to plan for expansion and revision of those guidelines based on new research results and the experiences and evaluation results of early VESTED applications. For VESTED software design, we concentrated on identifying the task requirements of the training demonstration author and developed VESTED to aid in appropriately organizing their decisions and development tasks, all based on the fundamental assumption that understanding and specification of training objectives should guide and thread through all aspects of demonstration design. VESTED functionality, as driven by the need to articulate design objectives, is fundamental to the achievement of effective demonstrations. Steps 2 and 3 above represent areas where new custom VESTED software would add value to the overall VESTED tool; however, it was found feasible to accomplish those steps according to VESTED procedures using commercially available software tools.

Consequently, during this effort, VESTED was developed to offer a tool that aids the author in articulating the learning objectives, requirements, and constraints for a planned training demonstration, then to guide them through the development of one or several storyboard 'cases' that would satisfy those conditions, and finally to structure the cost-benefit decision of selecting a preferred case and elaborating its specification into a detailed production plan. Thus, the current VESTED tool concept and software products address Step 1 of the above VESTED vision and the output of that step includes some detailed guidance for Steps 2 and 3 for which future extensions of VESTED are intended.

Process for Guideline Development

This section details our approach to develop demonstration authoring guidelines. The first step is to describe a review of the impact of demonstration design features on training effectiveness as referenced in the literature. We then present our work on developing a VESTED instructional model concept. Next, is a discussion of the formation of an analytic framework, the purpose of which is to establish a reference for the specification of design guidelines for training demonstrations. This is followed by a presentation of our plan and findings distilled from a series of semi-structured and unstructured interviews with videographers, documentary filmmakers, and multimedia specialists which were executed to better understand the process and key considerations inherent in developing demonstrations. Finally, we present our initial collection of instructional design guidelines synthesized from our review of the literature and our work on the analytical framework.

Literature Review

A literature search was conducted using online and library resources, starting with publications identified in the Phase I research and the Phase II proposal, and including the network of citations triggered by the initial tier of publications. Electronic searches of computerized databases using multiple combinations of relevant key words were executed. More specifically, scholarly-oriented search engines (e.g., Google Scholar[©]), meta-databases (e.g., EBSCOhost), abstracting services (e.g., Dissertation Abstracts International), lessons learned repositories (e.g., Defense Technical Information Center) and electronic proceedings (e.g., Proceedings from the Interservice/Industry Training Systems and Education Conference (I/ITSEC)) were tapped as sources of valuable information on demonstrations. The second step of the literature review process involved a more targeted search of specific academic journals known for consistently publishing top-tier training research (e.g., Journal of Applied Psychology, Personnel Psychology, Military Psychology, Organization Development Journal, Academy of Management Journal, Small Group Research, and Human Factors). The third step of the literature review involved ancestry back-tracing whereby the bibliographies and references of already identified studies were searched to locate earlier, seminal work in this area. The fourth and final phase of the four-step literature review process involved reaching out to our vast network of colleagues representing multiple scientific disciplines to secure unpublished articles, technical reports and conference manuscripts.

A total of eighty-five papers of significant interest were identified via the literature review; abstracts and citations were obtained for all of them, and full copies for about half. Each paper was then classified via taxonomic research using several taxonomies (e.g., research type) and associated taxons (e.g., survey vs. experimental) relevant to the VESTED project. A decision rule was established whereby each study was classified into a single taxon by its overall taxon match. The following considerations underpinned the taxonomic effort:

- Application area requirements and product evaluation
- Cost analysis
- Dramatic arts
- Developmental processes (i.e., maturation, especially in adolescence)
- Guidelines for demonstrations
- Industry/government panel reports
- Neurophysiology
- Parametric experimental studies
- Survey
- Scenario Generation
- Sleep effects on learning
- Sports science
- Storyboarding
- Theory
- VE technology

Two of the categories–parametric studies and theory–were found to be quite broad and were accordingly each broken down into several sub-categories. For parametric studies, the subcategories included:

- Errors
- General evaluation of demos
- Modality
- Observation vs. practice
- Perspective
- Sequence and repetition
- Timing

For publications on theory, the subcategories included:

- AI learning theory and applications
- Behavior Modeling Training (BMT)
- Cognitive
- Cognitive load theory
- General
- ISD in general
- Procedural learning

Publications are listed in Appendix A and organized according to the abovedescribed classification. Not surprisingly, the results of this search were extensive and diverse, touching on all of these disparate issues and aspects of training demonstrations. However, we were able to identify a small group of clusters of research that are especially noteworthy. These are briefly discussed in the following paragraphs.

The U.S. Army Research Institute (ARI) has conducted several investigations to address the training effects of demonstrations. A study by Shlechter and Anthony (1996) provided an extensive exploration of the general problem of training value of demonstrations and evaluated the training value of a set of training demonstration videos produced by the Army for a new experimental command and control system. The authors point out that explanations in demonstration tapes should be spoken rather than presented as written text because of cognitive load effects on visual processing of demonstration visuals; demonstrations should be presented several times to achieve maximum effect; and "cognitive modeling" (model narration of thought processes) should be provided to explain cognitive activity accompanying observable actions. The authors found the specific demonstration videos evaluated to be valuable for enhancing training in combination with practice. A series of earlier ARI studies by Hagman (1980a, b, c) are summarized below under the category of motor learning.

Behavioral Modeling Training (BMT). The area of work referred to as (BMT) is derived primarily from the social cognitive theory of Bandura (1977). This theory focuses on the central importance of observational learning processes in many areas of learning and behavior modification, both intentional and unintentional. Key aspects of the observational learning processes are attention, retention, production, and motivation. The majority of this work employs live actors as the modelers of the target behaviors, with much of the research and applications set in the context of management training. Much of this work is relevant to key issues identified for VESTED. Mayer and Russell (1987) review the issues of variability in model behavior and types of verbal explanations (termed "learning points" in BMT). Baldwin (1992) notes specifically that there may be an inverse relationship between reproduction and generalization in BMT with nonvariable model behaviors facilitating reproduction of those precise behaviors by the trainee but yielding little generalized learning while more variable model behaviors may lead to slower learning of the ability to reproduce the target behaviors but much more effective learning of generalization. Taylor, Russ-Eft, and Chan (2005) provide a metaanalytic summary of work in the overall BMT area.

Experiment-based cognitive research. Over the past decade, a group of researchers have conducted systematic theoretical developments and experimental investigations of diverse aspects of training demonstrations and other aspects of training pedagogy as implemented using the various media and tools of electronic and virtual applications, such as simulation, computer games, and virtual environments. The concept of cognitive load limitations as key factors in training has been advanced by a number of researchers (Chandler & Sweller, 1991; Mayer & Moreno, 2003; Paas, Tuovinen, Tabbers, & van Gerven, 2003). Wouters, Paas, & van Merriënboer (2008) developed guidelines for observational learning applications based on cognitive load theory, with

recommendations in the three areas of managing subject matter complexity, eliminating obstructions to learning, and stimulating trainees to focus on active processing of relevant information. In a related publication (Wouters, Paas, & van Merriënboer, 2009), they observe that spoken explanations are superior to written explanations in accompanying animations only when there is no encouragement or opportunity to focus on and process the explanations, while text explanations can be superior when trainees are given direction and opportunity to reflect on the explanations.

Sports science and motor behavior. Possibly the largest body of work on the subject of observational learning has occurred in the areas of motor behavior, especially with applications to various sports. Ashford, Bennet, and Davids (2006) offer a wideranging meta-analytic review of much of this literature, focusing on the relative effect sizes for criteria in the areas of movement dynamics and movement outcomes. A series of studies by Hagman (1980a, b, c) considered the training effectiveness of demonstration presentations of a simple psychomotor task, examining the effects of variations in the sequence of demonstration and practice events relative to acquisition speed and subsequent recall/decay. Results indicated that repeated presentation with little practice produced much poorer retention than minimal presentation and much practice, and that alternating presentation and practice was best for errors in acquisition and short-term retention but was intermediate between mostly practice (best) and mostly presentation (worst) for longer-term retention. Although studies in this area have addressed diverse aspects of motor behaviors and types of individual and group sports, one fairly consistent and basic message seems to be that demonstration combined with visual and verbal cues produces better performance than practice only or any component cue alone (e.g., Janelle, Champenoy, Coombes, & Mousseau, 2003).

Neurophysiology. Recent neurophysiological research has revealed the existence of brain structures that seem to be specifically adapted for the performance of observational learning, enabling the individual to understand observation of the behaviors of other individuals in terms of the individual's own behavioral capabilities. Petrosini, Graziano, Mandolesi, Neri, Molinari and Leggio (2003) report that the cerebellum is critical for the acquisition of complex behaviors by observation, but is not so much involved in fluent performance thereafter. Frey and Gerry (2006) describe a mirror system (inferior frontal and parietal cortices) which shows increased activity during observation of a model and greater activity when the observer intends to replicate the model's action, with activity in the intraparietal sulcus especially critical. Rizzolatti, Fogassi, and Gallese (2006) identify specific "mirror neurons" in the premotor cortex of monkeys that are specifically activated during imitative behaviors and note that functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (fMRI) results indicate similar activation in correlating human brain regions for human imitative behaviors. In a more speculative vein, Ramachandran and Oberman (2006) suggest the possibility that dysfunction in these mirror-neuron structures could be a partial cause of some forms of autism by producing failures in the capability to understand the behaviors of others and relate them to one's own behaviors.

<u>Dramatic arts</u>. There are several noteworthy recent publications by one researcher that concern the applications of principles and techniques in the dramatic arts for enhancing the engagement and training effectiveness of educational games and other instructional products (El-Nasr, 2004, 2005, 2007). Hopefully, this type of work will be expanded in the near future to provide guidance for all of the aspects of training demonstrations that are understood to influence the success of the training experience but do not seem to lend themselves to systematic experimental study (e.g., lighting, transitions, perspective shifting, background music, etc.).

This brief summary of several key areas of research literature pertaining to the design of training demonstrations has led us to the conclusions that there is a very large body of relevant work reflecting diverse directions of inquiry, and much significant new work should be expected in the near future, especially in dynamic new areas such as the connections of cognitive experimentation and neurophysiology via techniques like fMRI. However, it has also become apparent that many detailed issues regarding the effectiveness of specific demonstration design features seem to be dependent on factors such as task type, learning criteria, and other features of context. The issue of whether and how to represent common errors has been of particular concern in this regard. Shlechter & Anthony (1996) recommended that models should be shown making mistakes but also indicated that the research literature was inconclusive on this point. For example, on a medical hand-washing task, Riolo (1997) found no differences in the training effectiveness of demonstrations with or without errors. Of course, failure to find an expected effect could be the result of either an insensitive experimental procedure or the absence of a real effect (or both). Still, in many applications to more complex skills, it is typical to provide modeling of common errors and even to evaluate alternative techniques to insure that the trainee recognizes the displayed erroneous behaviors (e.g., Jentsch, Bowers & Salas, 2001). The lesson for a design tool like VESTED seems to be to provide a mechanism for offering design guidance to an author of a training demonstration with the understanding that some of the relevant research basis for that guidance may be ambiguous, changing over time, and even with individual studies conflicting with one another in some cases, thus requiring the user to resolve the appropriate interpretations of the emerging research picture for each application context while awaiting more complete consensus guidance.

Instructional Framework Concept

Training is a planned activity executed to specifically target a trainee's or collective's latent capacities and capabilities as well as observable performance processes for development. In order for investments in training technologies (VESTED) to translate in to organizationally valued outcomes (increased use of safe practices), a chain of effects must unfold over time; preferably in accordance with a well-conceived theory. To more fully illuminate the anticipated effects and benefits of the VESTED solution, we formalized our theory of VESTED's effects by leveraging the science of training to specify: (1) what effects are expected from the system, (2) how the effects are related in a coherent network of causal relations over time, and (3) the conditions under which the effects are and are not interrelated (see Figure 1).



Figure 1. VESTED effects framework.

As is illustrated in Figure 1, it is anticipated that those units institutionalizing VESTED will set in motion measurable changes in instructors' knowledge, skill, and attitude (KSA) and thereby trainees' KSAs; as mediated by enhanced demonstration content. Moreover, over time, the introduction of VESTED should enhance performance transfer from the training context to the field and ultimately to positively affect the larger collectives (crews, squads, platoons) of which trainees are members.

By articulating a substantive theory of the treatment (VESTED), and detailing its expected relationships with mediating processes and proximal and distal outcomes, we have clearly stated the anticipated benefits of VESTED, as well as mapped the experiment-based multivariate research required to substantiate these assertions.

In addition to fostering common ground on VESTED's potential benefits, and shedding light on how to determine whether the articulated benefits accrue via systematic research efforts, Figure 1 also provides insight about how VESTED functions, what features to modify should it yield less than optimal results, and how to encode, communicate and capitalize on the formative and summative findings yielded via training effectiveness evaluations of VESTED.

The Evolution of Expertise

The central goal of training is generally envisioned as transforming the actual trainee into the ideal trainee where ideal is defined by targeted competency and/or performance levels as established by instructors or other training subject matter experts (SMEs). Thus, both the actual and ideal trainees can be represented as KSA and performance models, delineating the latent knowledge, skill, and affective competencies, as well as the manifest taskwork and teamwork performance processes that enable, drive, and culminate in performance outcomes often ultimately evaluated in terms of their effectiveness by key stakeholders. Training then consists of the various manipulations that are contrived to effect the desired transformation in latent capacities and capabilities as well as manifest performance processes, typically consisting of some combination of tutorial, demonstration, interactive/experiential exercise, evaluation, and feedback components. Training of most complex skills is expected to employ components in all of these areas, sequenced and repeated to iteratively achieve desired effects.

An idealized method for optimal training is to develop detailed characterizations of the actual student model and desired student model, to then derive the differences between the two models that constitute the changes that must be effected, and then to select and apply the most appropriate training manipulations to produce those changes. The basic process representation envisioned here is illustrated in Figure 2, which presents the concepts of the Actual Student Model (ASM) and the Ideal Student Model (ISM) as the foundational elements of this view of training, with each delineating representations of each of the various aspects of declarative knowledge, procedural knowledge, and perceptual and motor skills. The Difference Student Model (DSM) represents the assessed component differences between the ASM and ISM, differences that are to be reduced or eliminated through the training process.



Figure 2. Concepts of actual, ideal, and difference student models.

We envision the KSA map of the trainee to represent a complex network of declarative knowledge, procedural knowledge, perceptual-motor skills and problem-solving skills that are relevant to the performance of the tasks being addressed. We can then compare the KSA map of the actual student with that of the ideal student in each of these component areas and determine the differences that need to be addressed. Additional detail about the KSA constellation comprising the ISM is provided next.

Trainee-Centered Training

The positive and negative models depicted in VESTED-based demonstrations, as well as the narrative descriptions they encompass, are advanced as levers instructors can use to close gaps between the ASM and ISM. This process may be best illustrated by an example from Military Operations on Urban Terrain (MOUT); the first use-case of VESTED selected by the research team. When considering the MOUT domain, the visual demonstration of the correct procedure (i.e., positive model) for short-stocking an M-16 rifle via VESTED should enhance trainee learning of MOUT tactics, techniques, and procedures (TTPs). Figure 3 depicts the role of repeating, varying, and cognitively rehearsing demonstrations of short-stocking in affecting a trainee's motivation to learn MOUT TTPs. We suggest that highly motivated trainees are more likely to allocate their attention and self-regulatory resources to learning than their relatively less motivated teammates.



Figure 3. VESTED MOUT demonstration student effects model.

The establishment of goals, and the expense of effort in goal pursuit, enables the process of learning by which trainees acquire MOUT expertise. Figure 3 depicts our conceptualization of MOUT expertise in terms of the MOUT ISM (as illustrated in the dotted line box). We suggest trainees subjected to demonstrations who are motivated, attentive, and actively engaged in the learning process will be better positioned to acquire the knowledge, mental models and skills required to effectively enact the performance processes (e.g., communication, coordination, collaboration) that underpin successful urban operations. Over time, properly executed performance processes will culminate in training outcomes (targets acquired, obstacles safely navigated, etc.) that are more objective indicators of learning. The capacities and capabilities reaped from exposure to VESTED demonstrations should ultimately transfer to mission operations, enhancing a given trainee's performance and also that of his/her team, squad, platoon, company, and battalion as illustrated by vertical transfer in Figures 1 and 3.

Development of an Analytic Framework to Structure Design Guidance

This section addresses the requirement to create an analytic framework that will allow us to interconnect specifications of training objectives, trainee characteristics, and training program characteristics as a foundation for the formulation of training design guidelines for training demonstrations and, more generally, for complete training programs. We have identified the following taxonomies as relevant for each of these task, trainee and training program characteristic component areas:

Task Characteristics
Modality
<u>Cognitive</u>
Motor
<u>Perceptual</u>
Visual
Auditory
Verbal
Complexity
Unordered or weakly ordered steps or actions
Simple linear order
Re quiring branching
Amount of branching required
Conditions for branching
Perception
Communication
Judgment (decision, complex cognitive determination)
Agent numbers
Performer
Single agent (solitary individual performer)
Multiple cooperating agents (teamwork situation)
Non-cooperating contextual agents

None Single other agent Multiple other agents

Flexibility

Rigid (task must be performed precisely as specified)Variability is tolerated but not necessaryVariability is required in order to adapt to varying conditions of context

Scaffolding on other KSA

Prerequisite KSA (from selection or prior training)

Integral component KSA Motor skills Perceptual skills Cognitive skills *Terminology Concepts*

Performance criteria Retention

> Automaticity Transferability Timing Verbalizability

Trainee Characteristics

Prior relevant knowledge and skills in all relevant areas and criteria <u>None</u> <u>Some, mainly correct</u> <u>Some, mainly incorrect and counterproductive</u> Relevant cultural background/context (Hofstede dimensions) <u>Power distance index (deference to organizational hierarchy)</u> <u>Individualism vs. collectivism</u> <u>Masculinity vs. femininity</u> <u>Uncertainty avoidance index</u> <u>Long-term orientation</u> Specific error tendencies that should be countered through training <u>None</u> <u>Some, mostly the same across trainees</u> <u>Some, highly variable across trainees</u> Individual characteristics vs. population distribution statistics

Since we must assume that this framework will require us to separately examine each cell in the intersection of all of the orthogonal categories, the total number of cells to be considered is clearly very large. However, it is clear that not all of these cells deserve equal attention. In addition, we should be able to greatly simplify the multiplicative explosion of cells in the framework by identifying many cases where there are good reasons to assume that interactions between categories are likely to be negligible or otherwise uninteresting. Indeed, it seems unlikely that we should need to consider interactions between most of the trainee characteristics categories and any of the other category dimensions. The main exceptions in this area would seem to be considerations of how tendencies to make errors should be considered relative to demonstrations of errors and possibly how some other demonstration features might interact with the novice-expert dimension of trainee experience.

The purpose of the proposed framework is to establish a reference for the specification of design guidelines for training demonstrations. To a large degree, we expect that the formulation of the design guidelines will occur almost as a collateral aspect of the identification of the framework cells. Essentially, the cells are defined as the combinations of categories for training objective, trainee characteristics, and demonstration design features for which a single design guideline (or coordinated set of guidelines) can be formulated. By revisiting the results of our earlier literature review, we identified both the conditions that are appropriate for the definition of framework cells and the guidelines that are warranted for those cells. The literature concerning Army applications also provided indications of relative priorities for the need for guidelines in many of the areas where existing research literature is missing or ambivalent. The scale of the required effort in this regard is determined much more by the number of design features of interest (on the order of a dozen) and of publications that must be re-examined (on the order of 100), with only a few publications that are pertinent to each design feature, rather than the number of potential cells in the framework (in the tens of thousands), so it should be understood to be a practically feasible undertaking.

Videographer Interview Process & Qualitative Analysis

A series of structured and unstructured interviews were conducted with subject matter experts (SME) videographers and multimedia specialists including a: (1) Director and Producer, (2) Director, (3) Associate Director, (4) Director of Post Production, and (5) Associate Producer. All but one of the five interviewees also serves as an Instructor at an institution of advanced learning. The interviews were executed to better understand the processes and key considerations inherent to scoping, storyboarding, and developing documentary films, training and informational videos, commercials, and multimedia content. The purpose of this process was to delineate insight about functions and features that would enhance the VESTED software application. In addition to informing the VESTED design process, interviewee feedback also served to further confirm several of the ideas originally generated by members of the VESTED integrated project team; as well as to illuminate insight about possible downstream functionality.

The Critical Decision Method (CDM), grounded in a multiple-pass event retrospection process, was chosen as the approach of choice to guide the first round of semi-structured interviews. CDM extends the critical incident interview technique by including opportunistic questions that elicit aspects of expertise, such as the basis for making perceptual discriminations, conceptual discriminations, judgments, and decisions in a contextually rich cue stream (Hoffman, Crandall, and Shadbolt, 1998; Klein, Calderwood, and MacGregor, 1989). CDM yields situation records, timelines, and descriptions of decision requirements. The effectiveness of this approach has been demonstrated in several domains and thus it was selected to elicit information about the video scoping, design, and production process.

The CDM approach began as an interviewee selected a set of project cases that broadly defined the parameters of the subsequent discussion. Next, a participant was asked to isolate the critical incidents in a particular project case that they felt defined expertise. A participant recount of the incident was elicited, with equal emphasis on the incident as well as on its antecedents and outcomes. During the CDM-based dialogue, the interviewer diagramed a timeline of events and the basic stage-specific incident information (e.g., stakeholders, facts, resources, etc.). The mapped timeline was then shared with the interviewee for verification and/or revision. After common ground was established about the people, systems, and data in play in a project, the CDM process proceeded via progressive deepening to further distill lessons learned that would inform VESTED's functionality.

The second round of interviews was anchored in a scenario-based process. Interviewees were asked to participate by role-playing a character that owned a video production studio in a single video production scenario that consisted of four interrelated sub-events. The four events presented conditions, issues and core challenges that spanned project scoping to project completion during a fictitious but realistic video production project with multiple stakeholders. A total of three scenario-based interviews were conducted.

The third round of interviews was characterized by an open, unstructured dialogue with two SMEs with extensive expertise in storyboarding and animated storyboarding. The conversations which ensued were centered on the strengths and limitations of five commercially available and widely-used storyboarding tools (e.g., Celtx, Final Draft, FrameForge, Hollywood Screenwriter, Toon BOOM).

The fourth-, and final-round, of interviews involved presenting screenshots of the present implementation of VESTED to three SMEs in order to gather feedback about anticipated tool content and functionality; as well as about the proper placement and sequencing of VESTED's features. SME's affective, utility and difficulty reactions to VESTED were also operationalized.

In order to better inform the VESTED design process, the insight generated during each phase of the interview process about video project scoping, planning and production was mined, vetted in meetings by the research team, and where appropriate, leveraged to enhance VESTED functionality. For example, several SMEs lamented the lack of actionable advice about how to accurately estimate the total costs associated with planning, executing and delivering a multimedia project to their clients. Although it was the original intent of the research team to address cost and benefit issues via VESTED's features, the expert feedback from these potential end-users ultimately served to increase our confidence that this was indeed a worthwhile pursuit amongst the many competing functionality options for limited project resources.

Design guidance gathered from the SME interviewees that could not be fully incorporated into the current version of VESTED was assembled into a master list of features appearing below. SME interviewees suggested a wide-range of controls, features and functions that would potentially further enhance the usability and effectiveness of VESTED, including: (1) pre-production cost-benefit and inventory tracking tools, (2) drawing tools, (3) editing tools, (4) production tools, (5) tools for creating animatics, and (6) pipeline integration tools. The features and functionality culled from the interview process which were deemed most pertinent to improving VESTED's design in the future are listed below.

- Auto-populating Timeline
- Complete Project Timeline View
- Project Time Calculator
- Equipment Tracking Tool
- Production Tracking Form
- Shot List Tool
- Shooting Schedule Form
- Pre-visualization of Photo Accurate Set
- Multi-camera Control Room Interface
- Object Importing and Authoring
- Object Relationship Assistance
- Character Expression Manipulation
- Correlated Film Media and Aspect Ratio
- Correlated Film Size and Aperture
- Editable Set Parameters
- Embedded Room Building Assistance
- Snap Construction of Objects and Environments
- Object to Object Smoothing
- Keyword-based Search of Object Libraries
- First-person and Overhead Diagramming
- First-person and Overhead Blueprinting
- Camera, Crane and Boom Manipulation
- Camera Meta-data Tagging and Printing
- Pixel or Multi-layer Vector Manipulation
- Flip Book and Onion Skinning
- Definable Panel and Layer Attributes
- Auto-generated Storyboards from Images
- Real-time Storyboard Preview
- Script Creation and Importing
- Auto-conversion of Scripts to Comply with Standards
- Import of Soundtracks and Volume Editing
- Export of Storyboards in .mov and .swf Formats
- Export of Storyboards to Photoshop via .psd Files

In addition to the SME dialogues described above, interviewees' reactions to the VESTED tool, given the envisioned condition that it was fully instantiated in working software

application form, were also captured during the fourth- and final-round of interviews. SME's affective, utility and difficulty reactions to VESTED were operationalized via a verbal administration of three standardized reactions measures. The findings of this process provided quantitative evidence for the theorized proximal mediating variables (viz., positive instructor affective and utility reactions) of the effects attributable to VESTED, as depicted in Figure 1.

Interviewee/instructor respondents reported favorable affective reactions (16 out of a possible 21) and utility reactions (16 out of a possible 21) to VESTED. These findings, while very preliminary, suggest that interviewees/instructors perceived that VESTED would be both enjoyable to use, and effective for creating demonstrations for training, should it ultimately be fully implemented in software form. Of note, respondents also reported that, sans a robust embedded help menu system, VESTED may be somewhat difficult to learn to use and apply to create demonstrations for training (9 out of a possible 14 in terms of difficulty reactions). Collectively, these findings suggest VESTED would be well received by end-users as well as valuable as a decision support tool during the demonstration specification and design process. The findings also suggest that additional embedded guidance and support is warranted in order to ensure VESTED users can maximize the value of this tool in support of their training efforts.

Formulation of Guidelines for Demonstrations

Why Not To Demonstrate

Before beginning to formulate guidelines for constructing training demonstrations, it is important to consider the prerequisite questions of whether any implementation or use of (new) training demonstrations are needed or warranted in the application domain of interest. Demonstrations are not necessarily always used in training for a variety of reasons, sometimes justifiably and maybe sometimes not. A Wall Street Journal article (Pasztor, 2009) describes a National Transportation Safety Board's investigation of an airliner crash in which lack of demonstration of a key procedure may have been implicated as a cause. Accordingly, in addition to addressing the positive reasons why a demonstration may be warranted in a training program using an objective-driven design approach, it is useful also to consider the reasons why demonstrations may be rejected. Some of the principal reasons for rejection are:

- Production of a demonstration that would be good enough to be beneficial would be too costly (in terms of financial budget, time, human resources, etc.).
- Production of a demonstration would be too dangerous (e.g., for showing how to recover from crisis situations).
- A demonstration would focus the trainee on a single case or a very small number of cases rather than the development of general abilities that can readily be adapted to diverse conditions; therefore, a focus on individual cases will tend to take the focus away from the needed abstraction and generalization.
- The task is performed very differently by different experts or in slightly different conditions so it may be misleading to demonstrate just one or a few of these examples.
- The relevant behaviors are primarily cognitive and, therefore, cannot normally be visualized-there is little or nothing that is normally observable in the target behaviors.

- The existing training program has always worked just fine without any demonstrations so there is no reason to add any now.
- It is very difficult to see and understand the subtle behaviors that are critical to successful performance and it is likely that trainees would be distracted by the many more salient but irrelevant aspects of behavior.
- Demonstrations are viewed passively by trainees whereas active engagement in the training process is critical for successful training–some or many trainees may not pay close attention or learn very effectively from passive observation of a demonstration.

It is crucial for the design process to address all of these concerns to the degree that they are applicable. Still, we assume that, in general, the instructional developer will want to at least explore the possibility of producing a new or improved demonstration in order to benefit a training program.

Key Questions to Drive Design Guidance and Initial Guidance

The basic idea for VESTED design guidance is to assist the user in specifying the objectives of the training program (thus addressing the scope of the total training program, not just the demonstration) and then in elaborating on those objectives to the point where general heuristic rules (that we develop as much as possible from archival research publications) can be used to generate suggestions and specifications for scripts for training components, specifically for training demonstrations.

Demonstration design guidance can be structured in the form of a process flow diagram consisting of a network of questions with branching to general and detailed recommendation nodes determined according to the answers to the questions. The questions are concerned with the various relevant aspects of training objectives, target task characteristics, and target trainee population characteristics. Following are some of the key questions for this process flow followed by some initial suggestions for guidance that would be provided for each of the possible answers to the questions:

a. To what degree is the focal task comprised of potentially observable physical action versus unobservable cognitive activity?

(1) All observable physical action–Plan on standard video demonstration of complete task.

(2) Partly physical action and partly cognitive–Plan on video demonstrations of observable task components with verbal explanations and/or cognitive modeling (i.e., "thinking aloud") to represent cognitive aspects.

(3) All cognitive–Plan on primarily verbal explanation of task augmented with visual and auditory illustrations of key principles if possible.

b. Is the observable physical action (especially the most challenging aspects to be learned) primarily dynamic movement or static posture?

(1) Dynamic movement–Plan on standard video demonstration focusing especially on the most difficult aspects of the required movements, such as by zooming in, slowing down, etc.

(2) Static postures–Plan on video demonstration of postures, using techniques such as panning and highlighting to draw attention to the most difficult aspects of the postures and also providing clear illustration of how the postures are sequenced and transitioned along with any associated required movements.

c. Are <some/many/all> of the key aspects of task performance typically observable from <one/multiple> visual vantage points?

(1) Yes–Plan on standard video demonstration of complete task as viewed from appropriate perspectives. Also, plan to employ key perspectives that have special importance, such as the perspective of the adversary, perspectives that reveal special risks/vulnerabilities, and perspectives that emphasize other special task challenges.

(2) No–Try to create VE perspectives for effective observation of key task actions through image manipulations such as creation of transparencies, fish-eye magnification, etc.

d. Identify the most important component lessons or visual pattern distinctions that are readily rendered as visual (or visual and verbal/auditory) examples or illustrations. Plan to create demonstration vignettes for each component lesson or important visual pattern. Limit the number of such lesson vignettes in order to keep the total demonstration to a manageable length for the trainee.

e. Are any of the critical visual elements subtle or otherwise difficult to see and/or understand at normal speed and with normal perspective and without elaborating explanation?

(1) Yes–Plan to use highlighting, zooming/magnification, multiple perspectives, verbal annotation, etc. to draw attention and explain features and issues.

(2) No-Check again by interviewing trainees who have the most difficulty with initial standard demonstrations of the task.

f. Are there any especially prominent (and relatively likely and performance-critical) errors in task performance that deserve to be explicitly addressed? Do standard tutorial presentations specifically identify certain errors and instruct the trainee as to why and how to avoid them?

(1) Yes–Plan to include component demonstrations of no more than a few of the most common and critical errors, using visual and auditory elements to make it clear that these are errors to be avoided and not to be confused with recommended performance. For each case,

provide a clear explanation of what is wrong with the erroneous performance, why it is wrong (i.e., consequences), and how to avoid making this error. Before and after presenting error demonstrations, make sure to present correct performance demonstrations so as to ensure that the trainee especially learns and remembers the correct task performance and avoids any possibility of confusing incorrect with correct performance. Make sure to provide at least equal time to the demonstration of correct performance relative to all error demonstrations to ensure that correct performance is firmly fixed in the trainee's memory, with no chance that the trainee might confuse any presentations of errors with correct performance.

(2) No–If the pattern of errors is too diverse with each specific error being relatively unlikely, then avoid presentation of specific error demonstrations because they are unlikely to be very helpful and the downside risk of later confusion with prescribed performance would be too much of a concern.

g. Do significant aspects of task performance need to be altered to contend with typical variations in environment and contextual conditions? Are there multiple distinct key lessons/principles to be learned in association with distinct environment/context conditions? (Must determine to what degree the relevant lessons/principles can/should be learned through verbal explanation versus demonstration examples for each case, though combinations of the two are likely to be especially effective.)

(1) Yes–Identify a few distinct environment/context condition cases that effectively bracket and represent the key variations of concern. Plan on separate demonstrations or demonstration variations for each, in each case highlighting the key differences between the cases and how the trainee should be able to identify which case is most relevant to any situation that arises.

(2) No–At least at the current stage of training, variations in environment and context are not significant concerns. A single demonstration of recommended performance within a nominal context is sufficient.

h. Are there significant variations in correct task performance, with distinct variations being more or less conducive to the capabilities and limitations of individual trainees?

(1) Yes–Identify a few of the primary alternatives in style or procedure for acceptable task performance and develop explanations for how trainees should determine which is most appropriate for them to adopt individually. Plan on separate demonstrations for each of the primary styles/procedures, in each case highlighting the key differences and how the trainee should be able to identify which is most suitable.

(2) No–At least at the current stage of training, variations in procedure and style are not of concern. A single demonstration with a single procedure and style of task performance is all that is warranted.

i. With respect to each area of identified or expected specific task performance difficulty, is the difficulty mainly due to:

(1) Difficulty in identifying the triggering conditions for special action (including cognitive action as well as physical action)? Plan to develop segments of the demonstration to focus on how to recognize the triggering conditions and how to avoid the most common errors in recognition.

(2) Difficulty in remembering to attend to the situational indicators and then perform the appropriate action? Plan on providing repetitive emphasis on the need for vigilance in this area along with explanation of why it is important and possibly also offering detailed guidance as to how to manage the attention process (e.g., such as the instrument scan patterns that aircraft pilots are taught).

(3) Difficulty in understanding how to perform the appropriate action correctly? Identify the areas of significant difficulty in terms of cognitive and physical actions. Problems in cognitive areas should be addressed through explanation of required cognitive processes (what, why, how). Potentially problematic subsidiary processes should also be considered for attention, especially if a significant portion of the trainees are expected to have difficulty with the subsidiary processes. Problems in physical aspects of performance should be addressed through explicit demonstration of correct performance with highlighting of performance in the areas of specific difficulty. Demonstration of frequent errors should be considered in accordance with Guideline 6.

(4) Difficulty in actually performing the required action correctly despite knowing when and how to do it? This difficulty cannot be further aided via demonstration but rather requires interactive experiential training with feedback to achieve improvement.

j. Most training will be concerned with complex skills that will be composed of integrated combinations of simpler skills to accomplish an objective. In demonstrating the complex skills, we need to consider to what degree we should assume that the trainees have mastered the simpler component skills and, hence, to what degree the training could benefit from remediative demonstration of those simpler skills.

(1) Potentially problematic component subskills/subtasks can be identified (e.g., through observation, analysis, evaluation of performance or interviews with trainees). Plan to develop concise segments of review/remediation for subskills/subtasks of concern. Try to distill review pieces to minimal length by employing cues to salient elements of earlier training on those subskills/subtasks. Alternatively, plan to provide elements in periodic evaluations of trainee performance to identify any deficiencies in relevant subskills/subtasks and then offer remedial demonstrations only upon identification of the need.

(2) Even if there is no initial indication of any specific subskill/subtask performance deficiencies in the target population at the intended stage of training, plan to incorporate

elements in periodic trainee performance evaluations to determine if such problems might eventually arise, then would be addressed as described in (a) above.

k. Are the focal tasks primarily concerned with the gross physical interactions of multiple people, in the finer physical actions of individuals, or in verbal and gestural communications between individuals?

(1) Gross physical interactions of multiple people–Plan to use a tool like VBS2 for video generation.

(2) Fine physical actions of individuals–Plan to use a tool like Gamebryo.

(3) Verbal and gestural communications between individuals–Plan to use a tool like VCommunicator.

Vision for Overall VESTED Authoring Use Model

The VESTED Demonstration Specification application enables users to author demonstration-based training videos through a combination of training techniques used in conjunction with a storyboard creation tool. Additionally, VESTED users will be able to utilize the multi-player functionality of the underlying system game-engine in order to create complete instructional demonstration videos. Traditionally, this type of work was the domain of high-end animation and video packages, such as 3DStudio Max® and Final Cut Pro. These packages required a great deal of skill from their end users and frequently had steep learning curves before adequate results could be obtained.

Before continuing, it is important to articulate the demonstration authoring use-model envisioned for VESTED. Figure 4 below depicts a canonical use-model for VESTED demonstration authoring comprised of three roughly sequential steps:

a. Demonstration specification step where the author identifies the specific learning objectives to be modeled, reviews demonstration authoring guidelines, and creates a set of demonstration storyboards that reflect the target behaviors.

b. Demonstration video generation step whereby the demonstration author utilizes the specific game-based environment to instantiate the behaviors represented in the storyboards (thus generating a set of raw intermediate videos).

c. Video mixing step, which involves the importation of those intermediate videos into a commercial-off-the-shelf video mixing tool whereby post-processing can be performed to create the final demonstration videos.





We anticipate that the demonstration pipeline for VESTED demonstration creation will involve a number of users within the use-model described above. First, we anticipate that the articulation of learning goals and the creation of demonstration storyboards during the demonstration specification step will typically be performed by a domain subject matter expert (SME) well-versed in the training materials being demonstrated. Second, we anticipate that the demonstration author, most likely an engineer, will typically work closely with the demonstration author in order to instantiate the demonstration using the authoring toolset within a given game-engine in order to generate a body of raw intermediate videos. Digital animators may also be required during this step if a given game-engine does not provide a required animation. Lastly, we envision that the creation and compositing of a final demonstration video will be done by a video-editor working closely with the SME who created the demonstration storyboard in order to ensure that the desired instructional aspects of the demonstration are reflected in the final demonstration mixing process.

Demonstration Specification - Design and Storyboarding

Demonstration Specification is the VESTED process whereby a demonstration author selects the specific learning goals to be demonstrated and then elaborates those requirements into a detailed design for the demonstration. Based on selected learning goals, the VESTED authoring tool compares those selected goals to the underlying demonstration guidelines to provide recommendations about content sequencing, choice of instructional strategies (e.g., comparisons and contrasts), level of fidelity, and so forth. Design decisions are represented in the form of demonstration design hypotheses (i.e., cases), each of which is linked to a rationale and to sources of data. During the subsequent storyboard stage, the author will be able to define high-level demonstration scenes and how they are to be ordered and sequenced.

For example, an author may want to construct a demonstration that focuses on the MOUT domain in the instructional context of providing a building-clearing scenario, but may also want to focus on the role of an individual within that team context. To do so, the VESTED author would select a MOUT domain template. This template would configure the authoring tool to visually highlight the specific VESTED functions most relevant to the authoring process for a MOUT demonstration, such as pertinent visual scene props, use of characters if applicable, details of blue/red/neutral forces, character movement, object behaviors, and use of mixed media (such as imported videos). Additionally, by specifying the "individual vs. team" template, the VESTED authoring tool provides access to tailored guidelines relative to this form of demonstration. When the research literature warrants it, these guidelines could be expanded to address what perspectives to include in demonstration displays, whether to use demonstrations of common errors, whether and how to employ distortions in time scale, and how to handle decision points within the task being modeled. In addition to these forms of guideline support, we anticipate including a library of hierarchically organized hypertext reference documents (typically field manuals) to provide rapid access to doctrinal aspects of each supported domain template (e.g., MOUT, cultural familiarization, etc.) and to allow demonstration authors to include linkages between doctrinal references and authored demonstrations for pedigreed VESTED demonstrations. A formative set of the training objective templates include the following:

- Individual vs. team–In some cases, the objective will be to demonstrate just the task performance of a single individual (even though that person may be part of a team in their broader responsibilities), and in other cases the objective may be to demonstrate how to coordinate individual performance with the performance of other team members.
- Gestalt vs. detail–The objective may be to present the complete integrated gestalt representation of the focal task or activity, or it may be primarily just to focus on a few detailed aspects of the activity on the assumption that overall gestalt is already well-enough understood by the target audience. Although some complete integrating demonstration framework may still be warranted in many of the cases where the main focus is on detail, the detailed objective may warrant a very coarse representation outside the vicinity of the focal details. Where details are to be the focus, some of the main options will likely include: first-person physical or speech behaviors, third-person physical or speech behaviors, external visual/speech/sound cues, and abstract concepts (e.g., line of sight, field of view, response time).
- Nominal vs. adaptive—The objective may be to convey the image and basic understanding of a single, nominal, correct way to perform the task, or alternatively to try to convey a deeper understanding of the reasoning why that procedure is generally appropriate and thereby to instill a capability to adapt the procedure effectively when the situation does not evolve according to the assumptions of the nominal scenario.
• Correct performance vs. errors–We assume that in all cases we will want to provide a demonstration of correct performance and in some cases that may be all that is warranted. But in other cases, it will also be important to present demonstrations of common errors, especially where the primary focus of training is to avoid common mistakes (such as in training of safety procedures or in cultural sensitivity where the main focus is often on identifying what not to do).

Demonstration Video Generation –Intermediate Media Generation

Demonstration Video Generation is the VESTED process whereby a demonstration author utilizes a set of environment assets (pre-supplied 'whole' environments or 'library-based' assets), places actors (blue/red-forces), defines behaviors (including avatar movement and positioning), iteratively reviews demonstrations and refines, and generates raw source videos (presumably from multiple camera perspectives). A range of VESTED authoring concepts were identified and are discussed below.

Sandboxed environments contain world geometry and enemy AI already positioned in the environment. The author's control is limited to removing or modifying the behavior of the preplaced enemy AI, changing camera views, and adding simple events (e.g., audio events like gunfire, etc.). Existing AI middleware solutions often require heavy markup of the environment and tweaking for proper behavior. This approach requires that pre-constructed environments are provided in a library so that the user does not need to understand the nuances required to set up an effective environment using this type of AI approach. Through the use of preconfigured environments, the users' learning curves would be reduced and they would be able to begin creating demonstrations much more quickly. Use of preconfigured environments also provides a possible content creation mechanism where updates can be offered for the application to provide novel locations and/or enemy behaviors for existing packages.

Demonstrations created through a *multiplayer-capture*-based design involve recording the actions of multiplayer participants coupled with a playback mechanism from user-selectable and editable 'virtual' cameras. Setting up a scenario for capture is limited to choosing an environment and connecting to the other participants. After the scenario has ended, the author reviews the scenario playback, moving as desired between placed cameras, and records video as desired from all instructionally meaningful camera views. Multiplayer's most obvious limitation is that it potentially requires a large number of skilled participants to create an effective demonstration. However, the removal of any AI entities from this design helps reduce the cost of development.

Demonstrations created through *ghosting* are similar to the capture through the multiplayer approach with the exception that a single user plays all parts of the scenario. To accomplish this, an author would move through the environment once for each actor in the scenario. As the author adds each new character to the scenario, the previous runs are visible as ghosts in the environment. Using this layering approach, a single user can build up a complex scenario over time. Once the author is satisfied with the composition of the scenario, it can be played back and the results loaded into the same non-linear editing interface used in the

multiplayer capture approach. Ghosting places a high cognitive load on the author and is poorly suited for large scale simulations containing many entities.

Custom demonstrations require the author to manually place all content, using both an interactive 3D environment coupled with *script actions* using a timeline/track interface. This approach can be mixed with limited AI behaviors to help ease the burden on the author (e.g., building a script behavior to 'sit' that positions the character correctly next to a chair object and correctly plays the necessary animations required to add realism to the invocation of the command). This paradigm gives the most control of all of the approaches, but the tradeoff is that the scenario creation process itself is highly iterative and requires 'trial-and-error' as behavior scripts can interact in ways that lead to unpredictable behaviors – thus requiring considerable refinement.

Demonstration Mixing - Instructional Integration and Final Production

Demonstration Video Mixing is the VESTED process whereby a user imports source videos (from above), selects specific source video 'tracks' (i.e., 'views'), includes 2D overlays and animations, records instructional narrations, composites other training effects (e.g., flash lighting), and generates final video renders. The figure below illustrates a high-level set of training-constructs based on analysis of existing MOUT video demonstrations. The goal was to identify a small set of demonstration *constructs* and map those to training *intent*. Five specific construct types were derived from the video and mapped to corresponding intent types (by way of example) and are visually depicted in Figure 5.

The description of each construct and training intent include:

- Enumeration –provide a 2D text/graphic overlay of concepts with a particular emphasis on knowledge-priming.
- Conceptualization –provide a 2D or simplified representation of demonstration tasks with a particular emphasis on knowledge-priming.
- Modeling provide 1st/3rd-person point-of-view presentation of tasks/procedures being modeled; this has been the heretofore focus of the VESTED demonstration authoring concept of operations which includes core enabling components such as a 3D environment coupled with an AI-based authoring feature-set.
- Composited provide additional cues to the modeled behaviors such as a 2D overlay.
- Focus cuing use of visual and auditory cues, such as flash-lighting, highlighting, and narration, to draw attention to salient cues and concepts within the modeled task.



Figure 5. VESTED instructional content type examples.

The Video Creation steps described in the candidate use-model above are premised on a game-based 3D environment. It is likely that for VESTED users, the Video Mixing steps outlined above may best be done using third-party commercial tools for non-linear video-editing (e.g., Adobe Premiere Elements, Sony Vegas, Roxio Creator, Nero 9, Pinnacle Studio).

Test Case Applications

Test Case Selection Criteria

In the course of VESTED development efforts, we found that it was essential to select some specific application cases in order to focus our design efforts. There is a broad range of procedural learning areas in which demonstrations are potentially beneficially applicable, with these areas of relevant applicability varying over several key dimensions. Important differences in these areas include particularly:

- Whether the task is primarily physical/psychophysical or primarily cognitive;
- Whether the task is strictly linear (always the same steps in the same order) or characterized by multiple conditional branching;
- Whether the task is performed by a solitary individual or as an interactive activity involving cooperation or competition with other people;
- The kinds and amounts of declarative knowledge required to learn the task;
- The kinds and amounts of recognitional knowledge required to learn the task.

We chose two different test cases representing distinctly different configurations over these and other task characteristics, one for the first year efforts which addressed VESTED product conception and another for the second year efforts which were concerned primarily with product implementation. The first year test-case that we selected is one of the key tasks within the area of Military Operations in Urban Terrain -- the task of finding and occupying a hasty firing position. This task is primarily physical/psychophysical, minimally linear (mainly focusing on learning under what conditions you should use each different type of firing position and posture), somewhat competitively interactive with adversary personnel, and with little need for declarative knowledge but considerable need for recognitional knowledge (concerning types of categories of terrain, protective structure, and tactical situation). The second year test case is concerned instead with the standard task for a battlefield medic of performing a cricothyroidotomy (better known as a tracheotomy) which is a primarily linear task that is both cognitive and physical and requires considerable declarative and recognitional knowledge.

Year 1 Test Case - MOUT Hasty Firing Position

We developed a VE concept demonstration midway through Year 1 of the VESTED project. The purpose of creating the interim demonstration was not to show how a VE demonstration is created using an early stage prototype of the VESTED system; rather it was motivated by the need to inform the development of the system and the authoring guidelines. It provided the means by which we could walk through the processes of demonstration specification, video generation, and video mixing to unearth issues early in the system development life cycle that would otherwise go undetected until much later and possibly too late.

A hasty firing position is "a position from which the Soldier can place fire upon the enemy while using available cover for protection from return fire. The Soldier may occupy it voluntarily or [the Soldier] may be forced to occupy it due to enemy fire. In either case, the position lacks preparation before occupation." (Army Field Manual (FM) 3-06.11 and Marine Corps Warfighting Publication (MCWP) 3-35.3). Hasty firing positions include firing around corners of buildings and walls, through windows, from a loophole, from the peak of a roof, and when there is no firing position or cover available. To limit the scope of our concept demonstration to a manageable size, (meaning the ability to develop the demonstration in a relatively short period of time yet still provide meaningful insight into the demonstration development process), we chose to concentrate on firing around buildings and walls and through windows. Other hasty firing selection criteria included choosing a practical example of procedural and cognitive knowledge acquisition and the confidence that the demonstration was amenable to depiction in a virtual environment, initially VBS2.

As we have previously discussed, demonstrations should be driven initially by learning objectives or goals. So the first step in the development of the concept demonstration was the identification of learning goals for hasty firing positions as well as the general principles and key factors to consider from which the learning goals were derived. For hasty firing positions, (FM) 3-06.11 offered two key factors, protection and concealment, and nine considerations:

- Make maximum use of available cover and concealment.
- Avoid firing over cover; when possible, fire around it.
- Avoid silhouetting against light-colored buildings, the skyline, and so on.
- Carefully select a new fighting position before leaving an old one.
- Avoid setting a pattern; fire from both barricaded and non-barricaded windows.
- Keep exposure time to a minimum.
- Begin improving your hasty position immediately after occupation.
- Use construction material that is readily available in an urban area.
- Remember that positions that provide cover at ground level may not provide cover on higher floors.

We derived the following learning objectives from these key factors and general principles:

- knowledge of how to remain covered while occupying a hasty firing position;
- knowledge of how to remain concealed while occupying a hasty firing position; and
- skill in positioning appendages so as to minimize exposure to enemy fire.

The second step in the development process included the construction of a script, or storyboard, which provided a storyline that was broken down into demonstration segments. Initially, we did not have a storyboard template, thus we created one. Each demonstration segment included: transition into the segment, the segment's main modality (video, text, etc.), content frame, camera perspective, animation, narration, music, and transition out of the video segment.

We populated the storyboards utilizing both the initial set of demonstration authoring guidelines discussed above and the specified learning goals. The sequence of demonstration includes presentations of both prescribed and proscribed behaviors (i.e., mixed model as referred to in the BMT literature). The sequence of the segments was as follows:

- Presentation of learning goals
- Presentation of key factors and general principles
- Definition of hasty firing positions
- Firing around buildings/walls prescribed behavior
- Firing around buildings/walls proscribed behavior
- Firing through windows prescribed behavior
- Firing through windows proscribed behavior
- Review of firing around buildings/walls prescribed behavior
- Review of firing through windows proscribed behavior
- Review of learning goals

The storyboards were then used by the VE development team (i.e., gaming environment developer and graphic artist). Other steps in the concept demonstration development process included:

- Art development
- Voice narration
- Music selection
- Video editing
- •

Figures 6 and 7 below show two screenshots from the concept demonstration. Figure 6 shows the proper technique for firing around a building–the Soldier is in the prone position and is using the short stocking technique.



Figure 6. Correct firing position around buildings.

Figure 7 depicts the proper firing technique from inside a window. The Soldier is kneeling to reduce exposure and is back in the room to limit silhouetting.



Figure 7. Correct firing position from inside a window.

Year 2 Test Case - Cricothyroidotomy

A cricothyroidotomy (CRIC) is a procedure that is performed on a patient who has an air passage that is blocked above the cricothyroid structure (Adam's apple region). This is primarily a linear task, though most of the major steps in the task involve declarative knowledge, recognitional knowledge, and cognitive deliberations. The initial step of determining whether or not the procedure is warranted for any particular patient is rather challenging (considered the severity of the blockage and the history of all other measures that were attempted and why they failed) and accordingly is not included in this test-case; rather we focus on how to perform the procedure once the decision has been made.

The assumed target audience for training in this test-case consists of individuals in early stage training to serve as battlefield medics who have completed Army basic training and satisfied all selection criteria. We assume that trainees have been separately trained or presented with demonstrations regarding the following initial steps of the CRIC procedure:

- How to make the decision of whether or not to perform the CRIC procedure.
- How to assemble all of the required materials for the CRIC procedure.
- How to prepare the patient for the CRIC procedure.

Following the viewing of this demonstration video, trainees are assumed to receive interactive training in the CRIC procedure.

The primary training objectives to be addressed by the demonstration are that after viewing the demonstration video, the trainee should be able to:

- List all steps in CRIC procedure in correct order
- Locate anatomical landmarks
- Find appropriate location for skin incision
- Find appropriate location for tracheal incision
- Explain how to handle most common problems in anomalous neck anatomy
- Explain how to determine if airway is patent after spreading tracheal incision

Based on all of these requirements, we formulated the following demonstration outline which served as the focal material for development of all of the VESTED interface screens (and serves as the example test-case in all of the interface screens depicted in this report):

(1) Introduction

- Title
- Credits
- Target audience

(2) Training objectives

- Assumed prior training
- Specific training objectives
- Assumed subsequent training

(3) Full run-through demonstration of basic CRIC procedure

Demonstrate standard procedure in continuous, real-time mode without any special problems. Narration should explain major steps and highlighting or zooming may be used to draw attention to focal activities.

(4) Drill-down elaboration

- Outline drill-down segments
- Anatomical landmarks
 - Basic anatomy
 - Problem anatomy
- Skin incision
 - Rationale for vertical incision
 - Problems with excessive bleeding
- Tracheal incision
 - Rationale for horizontal incision
 - Stabilizing thyroid cartilage
 - Risk of esophagal perforation
 - Opening incision
- Tube insertion

- Verify correct insertion
- Verify bilateral breath sounds
- Rectifying if ventilation is unilateral
- Most common complications
- Hemorrhage
 - Causes laceration of superficial capillaries or major vessels
 - Treatment use direct pressure or ligation if necessary
- Esophagal perforation
 - Causes -- too deep of an incision or forcing ET tube into esophagus
 - Treatment surgical repair at higher echelon of care
- Subcutaneous emphysema
 - Causes too wide of an incision and air leaking from insertion site under skin
 - Treatment none necessary, will spontaneously resolve within few days; placement of petroleum gauze dressing around incision site will help reduce incidence

(5) Review of complete procedure. Continuous demonstration of complete procedure with accompanying narration to explain special issues and problems and review to avoid problems and handle them if they arise, possibly slowing or pausing demonstration to provide opportunity for appropriate amount of narration.

In order to better understand the challenges involved in making a VE model and video to accompany this kind of demonstration, we undertook this effort in a limited fashion. Example views generated in this effort are illustrated in Figure 8 and 9.



Figure 8. View of cricothyroid anatomical structure from VE model.



Figure 9. Use of transparency to highlight anatomical structures.

Demonstration Specification Development

Who are the users?

Of course, there are many people and teams developing VE-based training products, with many successful such products in prominent use, such as in the case of "America's Army". However, it is our suggestion that most of these efforts have arisen through processes other than a 'normal' training product development process. We conceive of the normal development process as one in which a training requirement is identified along with various relevant constraints (budgets, schedules, success criteria, etc.) followed by a systematic process of formulating alternative strategies to satisfy that requirement and then efforts to formulate and execute an effective implementation plan. Instead, most existing VE training products have been produced primarily as demonstrations of technological feasibility, vehicles of research investigations, objects of R&D programs (such as the VESTED project reported here), or cases of opportunistic leveraging on VE products originally produced for other purposes (such as for the various computer games that have been found to be adaptable for training purposes; Belanich, Sibley & Orvis, 2004).

Thus, we expect that the people and teams who developed the existing VE training products may be distinctly different from the users that we hope to support for the more normal processes to produce training development products. Clearly, teams that have produced demonstrations of VE technological feasibility are heavily weighted toward leading edge VE computer software skills and development facilities. The same is generally true for teams pursuing research investigations. In fact, for these teams as well as those adapting existing products, there is likely to be considerable flexibility with regard to what training challenges they take – what training domains and requirements that they sign up for. If you are just demonstrating a technology, then it will probably not matter much if the chosen application is for a medical procedure or for operating a military weapons system, so long as the demonstration effectively illustrates how the technological features might serve to address some useful training purposes. However, we assume that in the normal training product development process, the choice of application area is not so arbitrary – the training requirement is typically established completely independently from the potentially relevant technologies.

For VESTED, we envision similar user communities and characteristics. However, we also envision a very broad range of types of potential users for both products, ranging from the low-echelon, forward-deployed individual who might be creating some "just in time" training product, such as to train unit personnel in how to defeat some new IED variant that has just appeared in the local area, to established organizations at higher echelon levels with charters for the production and maintenance of widely used training programs. Thus, the user may be a single individual performing the entire production effort solitarily, or it could be an individual who leads or works within a larger organization, or it could be a team of people working together with the VESTED tool. For the design of the VESTED tool, it is particularly important to establish the kinds of relevant expertise that the user or user team will or won't possess. At least five general types of expertise must be considered:

- Training pedagogy
- Subject matter expertise in the target skill area
- Training product production skills
- Artistic skills (manual art, digital art, photography, etc.)
- Software skills (especially in VE, multimedia tools, etc.)

We expect that most users will have some expertise in the area of training pedagogy, with a good understanding of the training objectives for the intended product and how it might fit into any larger training program. However, we expect that there may be wide variability with regard to whether or not the users have some or little expertise in the other areas where they may need to draw on other sources within or outside of their production team.

Design

Because of its focus on linear demonstration videos rather than multiple branching interactive scenarios and its consideration of modalities other than VE for production, VESTED must provide a variety of functions. Since VESTED addresses only the design, planning, and storyboarding phase of application production and not the actual video creation, it does not get entangled with the problem of a complex boundary between its functionality and that of the other video production tools that might be required. Still, there is a considerable challenge to the user to determine how to pick and choose among the various relevant media (i.e., VE, photography, manual artwork, music, narration) in order to produce an adequate training product that will satisfy training objectives and production constraints. This challenge is compounded by the complex options that are often posed by availability of various kinds of legacy materials in some of the media which may address some of the production needs to varying degrees. A further related issue is the consideration of the potential value to other future training projects and products of the results of the current effort, which is especially important for cases where an elaborate VE product is to be constructed.

Although the VESTED user will not be required to work in a strictly linear, sequential fashion in developing the specification and evaluations of options for training demonstrations, we will assume a default linear sequence for our description of the VESTED interface design. We expect that most users would follow roughly this sequence for their initial specifications of their demonstration requirements and ideas, but we also expect considerable idiosyncratic iteration following the "first pass" of specifications and evaluations in order to adjust and refine the initial demonstration plans and resolve problems identified in the evaluation results.

The primary interface screens and their presumed sequence of initial use are as follows:

- Specifying requirements and linking to general guidelines
- Objectives specification
- Demonstration outline
- Connecting Objectives to Outline
- Case construction & benefit estimation

- View benefit evaluations
 - Tabular display of single case benefits
 - o Graphic display of single case benefits
 - o Tabular display of differences in benefits between two cases
 - o Graphic display of differences in benefits between two cases
- Create and view cost estimates
 - o Specify foundation elements for each case
 - Specify cost element details for each case
 - View cost summary for each case
 - Specify future reuse profile for each case
 - View cost projection for each reuse profile

The six major headings in the above outline of VESTED interface screens represent the six distinct functional areas through which VESTED aids the user in specifying, evaluating, and deciding on a plan for construction of a training demonstration. The user begins with the specification of training requirements and objectives and with formulation of an outline for the training demonstration, with these two steps being optionally performed in either order. Both of these first two steps must be completed before the third and forth steps of "connecting objectives to outline" and "case construction & benefit estimation" can be accomplished, and the third step must precede the fourth. Although this fourth step is logically really a composite of two distinct functions, it is represented as a single step in the interface because it seems most efficient for the user to specify the estimated benefits for each of the most detailed segments of the storyboard outline just as the concept for media implementation of that segment is conceived in specification of the storyboard outline. The final two functional areas, which again can be addressed in either order, are viewing of evaluation results and creation and viewing of cost estimates.

In the following subsections, we describe the interface screens associated with each of these functional areas.

Specifying requirements and linking to general guidelines. Although we have determined that the current research literature does not seem to support the compilation of any very detailed design guidelines for the design of training demonstrations, we have identified a few general guidelines (as discussed above in "Process for Guideline Development") that are driven by some high level and easily identified characteristics of the training requirement and target tasks. Figure 10 illustrates one of these screeens.



Figure 10. Specification of general requirements and links to high-level guidelines.

In the current stage of VESTED tool implementation, it is intended that these guidelines are to be integrated into the design process through the discretion and ingenuity of the user, with no direct linkage within the VESTED software between these initial specifications and later stages of detailed design screens. However, it is our expectation that experience and user feedback from initial VESTED applications will enable us to formulate increasingly detailed guidelines along with direct integration of those guidelines into many of the screens addressing detailed design issues.

While we have determined that formulation of predefined detailed guidelines is currently an elusive goal, we believe that it is important for the user to develop detailed connections between the training objectives for the demonstration and the design features of the demonstration. This is accomplished by requiring that the user specify those detailed training objectives before developing the design. The VESTED user starts by defining training objectives in accordance with a standard hierarchy of terminal training objectives (highest, most general, and most expansive level), subordinate training objectives (middle level), and enabling objectives (lowest level and most specific). The user is also asked to classify each enabling objective in terms of a small number of predefined categories (see Figure 11). In particular, the following major categories of training objective have been identified as relevant:

- Types of knowledge:
 - o Declarative knowledge
 - o Procedural knowledge
 - o Conceptual knowledge
 - o Recognitional or perceptual knowledge
- Moderators of knowledge processing
 - o Integration of separate knowledge elements into an interconnected whole
 - Link to prior knowledge/experience
- Moderators of training dynamics
 - Orientation or focusing of the trainee's attention
 - o Motivation

VESTED		
<u>File</u> Edit <u>H</u> elp		
Lee Cut Tepp Lee Cut Tepp Lee Cut Teppe & Characteristics Objectives Guidelines Demo Outline Objectives Details Imagery Specifications Cases & Benefits Benefit Estimation Cost Estimation Details Production Costs Summary Foundation Element Specification One Case Tabular View One Case Tabular View Two Case Tabular View	Terminal Training Objectives Terminal Training Objective TO 1 • + • Subordinate Training Objective 1.1.1 • + • Enabling Training Objectives Description Type 1.1.1 Learner will be able to explain how to PK palpitate for anatomical landmarks. + •	Learner will be able to explain how to palpitate for anatomical landmarks. Select Objective Type For This Section: Declarative knowledge (DK) Conceptual knowledge (CK) Procedural knowledge (RK) Recognitional or perceptual knowledge (RK)
VESTED v0.1		

Figure 11. Specification of training objectives.

<u>Demonstration outline</u>. VESTED requires the user to specify an outline for the needed demonstration in the form of a storyboard structure which will serve subsequently as the basis of decisions about what media and what legacy materials to employ for application production. Storyboards are conceived as a sequence of elements constructed within the hierarchical organization of sections (highest level), frames (middle level), and segments (most detailed level), with each at the segment level tied directly to at least one specific training objective that is

designed to address the higher level training goals for the product. Figure 12 represents the Demonstration Outline screen. It offers the user a collection of standard options for the outline consisting of the following:

- Titles
- Credits
- Objectives overview
- Tutorial overview
- Full procedure run-through
- Drill-down of procedure steps
- Drill-down of procedure variations
- Drill-down of special conditions
- Drill-down of common errors
- Review of full procedure
- Take-away points
- Summary

Although we would generally expect titles to go first and summary to come last, it is not hard to imagine all sorts of orderings of these pieces for different types of material, alternative training objectives, varying target audience characteristic, and individual training styles. Accordingly, the user is allowed to select from and order these elements in any sequence along with creating any other outline heading that the user might conceive in other relevant categories.

VESTED	And in case of the local division of the loc		
Eile Edit Help		Demo Outline	3
Objectives Guidelines Demo Outline Objectives Details Imagery Specifications Cases & Benefits	Lesson 1 Section 2 Frame 1 Segment 1 Section 3 Section 4	<add Remove></add 	Section 1 Section 2 Section 3 Section 4
VESTED v0.1			

Figure 12. Creating the demonstration outline.

<u>Connecting objectives to outline</u>. The fundamental principle of VESTED, that concepts for training demonstrations be driven by the identification of specific training objectives, requires that at least one objective be associated with each sequential segment of the storyboard design (which consists of a linear sequence of segments at the most detailed level of representation in VESTED). In the third major screen and functional area (see Figure 13), the user is asked to associate one or more enabling objectives to each segment in the demonstration outline.

le Edit Help											
Lesson 1 Purpose & Characteristics Objectives	Connecting Objectives To Outline										
Guidelines Demo Outline Objectives Details Imagery Specifications Cases & Benefits Benefit Estimation Cost Estimation Details	Section Title: 4. Drill-down of procedure steps + - Frame Title: 4.2 Anatomical Landmarks + - Segment Title: 4.2.2 Basic Image with labels + -										
Production Costs Summary Foundation Element Specification One Case Tabular View	Objectives	Select generic training objectives for this segment:									
One Case Graphic View Two Case Tabular View	Learner will be able to explain how to palpitate for PK 3 anatomical landmarks. Learner will be able to explain names, functions, and DK 2 locations of the relevant anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartilege, cricoid cartilege, cricothryroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland).	cartilege, cricothryroid membrane,									
	Link to prior knowledge/experience LNK 1	1.1.1.3 Learner will be able to describe the visual/spatial model of relevant anatomy.									
	Select weight for each training objective for this segment (enter numbers directly into Objective Weight column above) according to the following scale:	0.1 Orientation or focusing of the OR trainee's attention 0.2 Integration of separate knowledge INT elements into an interconnected whole Integration Integration									
	Objective Weight Scale 1 = Minimal Value 2 = Moderate Value 3 = Highest Possible Value	0.3 Link to prior knowledge/experience LNI 0.4 Motivation MC									

Figure 13. Connecting objectives to outline.

Although we might typically expect the opening section and frames of the demonstration video to address objectives in the areas of orientation, motivation, and linkage to prior relevant knowledge, the user must be allowed to associate any defined objective to each segment. Similarly, we might expect much of the remainder of the video to focus on the various kinds and aspects of relevant target task knowledge – declarative, procedural, conceptual, recognitional, and integrative, but some segments may also serve primarily to address moderating objectives such as motivation or integration with prior knowledge (or any other category of objective). We could identify no good reasons to constrain the author in associating any types of objective to any portions of the storyboard sequence, so complete flexibility is afforded to the user so long as at least one objective is specified for each segment. But multiple category types may be associated with each storyboard segment, recognizing that multiple distinct objectives may be addressed by a single piece of simple or multi-modal content (e.g., with a visual character displaying the performance of a procedure while simultaneously presenting verbal explanation of declarative information, all with a background of motivating visual and auditory imagery). However, no more than a single instantiation of each distinct type of objective category is permitted within a single segment. For example, a segment could have two separate objectives representing different types of knowledge (say one for declarative and one for procedural) but could not have two separate objectives in the same category (say two objectives in procedural

knowledge). This restriction is imposed in order to avoid the problem of creating a formula for aggregating individual benefit estimates within a single data cell. In any situation where the user might want to establish multiple separate objectives in the same category area and associate them with the same segment, it is recommended that the user simply define a new composite objective for which the user can then define the weight and estimated benefits separately from the more elemental objectives.

For each individual association of an objective with a storyboard segment, the user is further required to select an importance 'weight' for that instantiation of that objective according to a simple three-point scale ranging from minimal value (= 1) to highest possible value (= 3). These weights are assigned separately for each segment because of the assumption that different segments may emphasize the same objectives differentially, such as where the same objective may be the central focus of one segment but just a secondary concern in another.

At the conclusion of this step in the VESTED process, the user has characterized the detailed requirements for the training demonstration without regard to how that requirement might be satisfied through an implementation of a training product in some combination of media. In the next step, the user will construct one or more design specifications for candidate alternative plans, or 'cases', for the needed demonstration.

Case construction & benefit estimation. The specifications of objectives and the demonstration outline then serve as the basis for the further development of descriptions of the requirements for video, audio, and text at each finest (segment) level of the storyboard, and these requirements in turn are used to characterize the various media options for each of these elements, including the possible use of legacy materials as well as the construction of new material in any of the pertinent media (see Figure 14). Each complete collection of specifications for a prospective training demonstration is termed as a 'case', with the expectation that typically two or more cases will be constructed to evaluate against one another in order to determine which is likely to be most successful in actual implementation. Our goal in this process is to enable the author to develop the generic storyboard as quickly and efficiently as possible in order to reach an informed decision regarding the use of the available media tools and legacy materials which can then be instantiated into a detailed storyboard and production plan. Before proceeding with further evaluation of costs and benefits of the options, the author is encouraged to identify several distinct storyboard 'cases' (such as one in which all imagery is in VE mode, another that is all photographic video, another that employs exclusively legacy imagery, etc.).

Case Construction & Benefit Evaluation										
Case Name	All VE									
Section Title	4. Drill-down	of pro	edure step	os 🔹		< Prior Segm	ent Next Segment>			
Frame Title	4.2 Anatomi	al Land	marks	•						
Segment Title	4.2.2 Basic In	nage wi	th labels	•			elect image modality choice(s) In this segment from the			
Objective		Type	Estimated Benefit	i Image Content	Image Modality	fo	llowing list (multiple options lowed, at least one required):			
		РК	5	segment of medic's hands	The second s	V	Virtual Environment (VE) Photographic (P) Manual Artwork (MA)			
Learner will be able to names, functions, and the relevant anatomici (i.e. trachea, thyroid ca cricoid cartilege, cricot membrane, carotic art veins, esophagus, thyr	locations of al elements irtilege, ihryroid eries, jugular oid gland).	DK	7	on patients neck palpitating to find landmarks. Add overlay of arrows, text labels, and other graphics to identify landmark locations.		<add Remove></add 	Initial AttroCk (MA) Inimation Continuous, Inimation Continuous, Inimation (CD) Itil (ST) top Action (SA) Iverlay Labels (OL) Iighlighting (H) Judio (A) Iarration (N) Iusic (MU)			
	for this seg Estimated	iment (e Benefit (cale:	enter numb column abo Estimation 0= No 1 = Mi 3 = Mc	ers directly into ove) according to the or Scale Value nimal Value oderate Value			Create Duplicate Case			
	Section Title Frame Title Segment Title Objective Learner will be able to to palpitate for anator landmarks. Learner will be able to names, functions, and the relevant anatomici (i.e. trachea, thyroid ca cricoid cartilege, cricol membrane, carotic art veins, esophagus, thyr	Section Title 4. Drill-down Frame Title 4.2 Anatomic Segment Title 4.2.2 Basic In Objective Learner will be able to explain how to palpitate for anatomical landmarks. Learner will be able to explain names, functions, and locations of the relevant anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartilege, cricoid cartilege, cricothyroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland). Link to prior knowledge/experience	Case Name All VE Section Title 4. Drill-down of proc Frame Title 4.2 Anatomical Land Segment Title 4.2.2 Basic Image wit Objective Type Learner will be able to explain how to palpitate for anatomical PK landmarks. Learner will be able to explain names, functions, and locations of the relevant anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartilege, DK cricoid cartilege, cricothyroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland). Link to prior knowledge/experience LNK Select estimated be for this segment (e Estimated Benefit to following scale:	Case Name All VE Section Title 4. Drill-down of procedure step Frame Title 4.2 Anatomical Landmarks Segment Title 4.2.2 Basic Image with labels Cobjective Type Benefit Learner will be able to explain how to palpitate for anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartilege, DK 7 criccid cartilege, cricothyroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland). Link to prior knowledge/experience LNK 4 Select estimated benefit for e for this segment (enter numb Estimated Benefit column able following scale: Benefit Estimation O = No 1 = Mii S = Me	Case Name All VE + + - Section Title 4. Drill-down of procedure steps + Frame Title 4.2 Anatomical Landmarks + Segment Title 4.2.2 Basic Image with labels + Objective Type Estimated Depictive Type Benefit Image Content Learner will be able to explain how to palpitate for anatomical PK 5 Segment of medic's hands on patient's neck palpitating to find Learner will be able to explain names, functions, and locations of the relevant anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartilege, cricici cartilege, cricothyroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland). 7 Imadmarks. Add overlay of arrows, text labels, and other graphics to identify landmark locations. Link to prior knowledge/experience LNK 4 Select estimated benefit for each training objective for this segment (enter numbers directly into Estimated Benefit column above) according to the	Case Name All VE + + + Section Title 4. Drill-down of procedure steps + Frame Title 4.2 Anatomical Landmarks + Segment Title 4.2.2 Basic Image with labels + Objective Type Estimated Image Content Image Modality. Learner will be able to explain names, functions, and locations of the relevant anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartliege, cricothyroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland). DK 7 arrows, text labels, and other graphics to identify landmark locations. Other graphics to identify landmark locations. Select estimated benefit for each training objective for this segment (enter numbers directly into Estimated Benefit column above) according to the rollowing scale: Estimated Benefit column above) according to the rollowing scale:	Case Name All VE + + + Section Title 4. Drill-down of procedure steps + Frame Title 4.2 Anatomical Landmarks + Segment Title 4.2 Basic Image with labels + Objective Type Benefit Image from prior VE.CD. Continue image from prior VE.CD. VE.CD. Iandmarks. Segment of medic's hands on patient's neck palpitating to find landmarks. Add overlay of arrows, text labels, and other graphics to identify landmark locations. VOLT Learner will be able to explain names, functions, and locations of the relevant anatomical elements (i.e. trachea, thyroid cartilege, Circothyroid membrane, carotic arteries, jugular veins, esophagus, thyroid gland). VK 7 Link to prior knowledge/experience LNK 4 VM Select estimated benefit for each training objective for this segment (enter numbers directly into Estimated Benefit column above) according to the following scale: Emerget Column above) according to the following scale: Entite Benefit Estimation Scale 0 = No Value 1 = Minimal Value 3 = Moderate Value			

Figure 14. Case construction and benefit estimation in VESTED.

We found that there has been considerable experimental research regarding the training effectiveness of many of the aspects of training demonstration design (e.g., demonstration of typical errors, repetition, perspective, etc.; e.g., see Wouters, Paas & van Merriënboer, 2008 and 2009; Riolo, 1997; White & Hardy, 1995), but very little in the way of definitive, generalizable results. This poses a special challenge for VESTED because the goal of VESTED is to aid the user in making a cost-benefit decision about the best approach for construction of a training demonstration. While the estimation of production costs for the various possible media and legacy material combinations may seem like a manageable challenge, the estimation of training benefits for each case is considered a thornier problem. After careful investigation of both of these aspects of the cost-benefit trade-off, we have concluded that an analytically guided process of subjective estimation is most suitable in both areas.

On the side of training effectiveness benefits, our approach is to ask the user to estimate the benefit on a Likert-type scale for each segment (smallest unit) of the storyboard for each objective that is associated with that segment. Distinct weights were previously specified for each category of training objective (as described above for the "connecting objectives to outline" screen and functionality area). The total estimated benefit for each storyboard segment and objective category is calculated as the product of the specified weight and the estimated benefit entered by the user.

View benefit evaluation. VESTED enables the user to view weighted benefit estimates across the storyboard timeline with the primary display presenting the weighted benefit for each category of objective (separately) across the timeline of the specified sequence of storyboard segments. It is noteworthy that this presentation no longer differentiates between the arbitrarily many different enabling objectives that were specified in the demonstration requirement, but rather the results for all objectives in an objective category are displayed as a common variable. These estimated measures can also be aggregated across sections, frames, and segments, with user-defined weightings applied to these levels and the results presented by objective category. It is important to be able to view the benefit estimation data for each individual case separately in order to manage and iterate the estimation process, but pairwise comparison of pairs of cases in terms of the differences between benefits for the two cases is expected to be most useful for making selection decisions between cases. The most basic single case display of results is the tabular form of display (see Figure 15) in which the calculated value of "weighted benefit" is presented, possibly with color coding of values in various category ranges of interest. Those same data for the single case can then alternatively be viewed in graphic form (see Figure 16). These data can be useful in aiding the training product developer in insuring that all training objectives are adequately addressed by any give design case. However, in order to make the decision as to which of several design cases to adopt, it is also helpful for the developer to be able to view the complete array of differences in benefit estimates between any two design cases. Such decisions between multiple cases are likely to be frustrated by situations where some segments and objectives produce greater benefits for one case and other cases are superior for other segments and objectives. Thus, by viewing the pattern of differences across all of the estimated benefits between two selected cases, the developer can be expected to judge which would be more preferable in an overall sense. To aid this comparison, VESTED allows the same forms of data presentation used for single cases (Figures 15 and 16) to be applied for the differences in benefit values for any two cases selected by the user (see Figure 17 for the tabular view and Figure 18 for the graphic view). In the different displays, the developer need only observe the sign of each data point to see which of the cases is superior for the segment and objective that it represents.

ile <u>E</u> dit <u>H</u> elp										
Lesson 1 Purpose & Characteristics Objectives				One	Case Tal	bula <mark>r Vie</mark>	w			
Guidelines Demo Outline				5	Training	Objectiv	e Categ	ories		
Objectives Details Imagery Specifications			DK	CK	PK	RK	OR	INT	LNK	MOT
Cases & Benefits Benefit Estimation		1.1.1	0	0	0	0	12	0	12	
Cost Estimation Details		2.1.1	0	0	0	0	15	0	25	5
Production Costs Summary Foundation Element Specification One Case Tabular View		3.1.1	0	0	25	0	0	0	()
		4.1.1	0	0	.0	0	12	0	()
One Case Graphic View		4.2.1	30	36	36	0	0	0	()
Two Case Tabular View		4.2.2	25	42	42	0	0	0	()
	1000	4.2.3	30	36	0	0	0	0)
	Story-	4.3.1	0	0	36	0	0	0	()
	board	4.3.2	0	0	36	0	0	0)
		4.4.1	0	0	42	0	0	0	()
	Segments	4.4.2	0	0	42	0	0	0	()
		4.4.3	0	0	42	0	0	0	()
		4.5.1	0	0	42	0	0	0	()
		4.5.2	0	0	24	0	0	0	()
		4.5.3	0	0	16	24	0	0	()
		4.5.4	0	0	16	24	0	0	()
		4.6.1	0	0	0	30	0	0)
		4.6.2	0	0	36	0	0	0	()
		4.7.1	0	0	28	30	0	0	()
		4.8.1	0	10	16	24	0	0	()
		4.8.2	0	.0	0	20	0	0)
		5.1.1	0	0	30	0	.0	36	()
		6.1.1	0	0	0	0	0	30	6	6

Figure 15. Tabular display of weighted benefit evaluation across storyboard timeline for one case.



Figure 16. Graphic display of weighted benefit evaluation across storyboard timeline for one case.

e <u>E</u> dit <u>H</u> elp										
Lesson 1 Purpose & Characteristics Objectives				Two	Case Tab	ular Viev	N			
Guidelines Demo Outline Objectives Details					Training	Objectiv	ve Cate	gories		
Imagery Specifications			DK	CK	PK	RK	OR	INT	LNK	MOT
Cases & Benefits Benefit Estimation Cost Estimation Details		1.1.1	0	0	0	(0		4
		2.1.1	0	0	0	0		0))
Production Costs Summary Foundation Element Specification		3.1.1	0	0	5	()	0 0		0
One Case Tabular View		4.1.1	0	0	0	()	0 ())
One Case Graphic View Two Case Tabular View		4.2.1	0	0	0	(0		0
Two case Tabular View	Story- board Segments	4.2.2	0	0	0	()	0 0		D
		4.2.3	10	12	0	()	0)	0
		4.3.1	0	0	12	()	0))
		4.3.2	0	0	0	()	0)
		4.4.1	0	0	12)	0)	0
		4.4.2	. 0	0	24	. (0) (D
		4.4.3	0	0	6	()	0)	0
		4.5.1	0	0	0	(0		D
		4.5.2	0	0	0	()	0)
		4.5.3	0	0	8	12	2	0))
		4.5.4	0	0	4	12	2	0)	0
		4.6.1	0	. 0	0	. (0. ((0
		4.6.2	0	0	0)	0		0
		4.7.1	0	0	12	12	2	0		0
		4.8.1	0	0	0	()	0))
		4.8.2	- 0	0)	0)	0
		5.1.1	0	0	0	(() () () () () () () () () ()	0. ((0
		6.1.1	0	0	0	(0)	5

Figure 17. Tabular display of weighted benefit evaluation across storyboard timeline for differences between two cases.



Figure 18. Graphic display of differences in estimated benefits for two cases in VESTED.

<u>Create and view cost estimates</u>. VESTED approaches the estimation of production costs in a somewhat different fashion, recognizing that all production costs cannot typically be apportioned incrementally for each storyboard segment, but rather that there are usually some significant monolithic costs that apply to many or all elements of the storyboard, which VESTED designates as the 'foundation' for that storyboard case (see Figure 19).

VESTED		And and a second s									
<u>File E</u> dit <u>H</u> elp											
 Lesson 1 Purpose & Characteristics Objectives 	Foundation Element Specification										
Guidelines Demo Outline Objectives Details Imagery Specifications Cases & Benefits	Case name:	AII VE									
Benefit Estimation Cost Estimation Details	Foundation Elements										
Production Costs Summary Foundation Element Specification	FE-1	Model of battlefield terrain with one or more medics and multiple fallen soldiers and other active uninjured soldiers with at least one medic beginning to perform something like a CRIC procedure and with battle sounds in background									
	FE-2	Model of soldier/patient with minimal surrounding background i magery, coordinated model of relev ant an atomy, and model of medic with detailed representation of arms and han ds									
VESTED v0.1											

Figure 19. Specification of foundation elements.

For example, there are the costs of buying or renting production equipment, including software packages for various aspects of VE or photographic/video processing and purchase of relevant legacy components that may be commercially available. However, after accounting for all of these costs that cut across segments, the user must estimate the remaining costs that will be required to produce the imagery for each individual segment (see Figure 20).

le <u>E</u> dit <u>H</u> elp															
Lesson 1 Purpose & Characteristics					Cor	Ectir	natio	n Dot	ail						
Objectives	Cost Estimation Detail														
Guidelines	VE STED Application : XXXX	oxxx													
Demo Outline Objectives Details	CASE: YVYYY														
Imagery Specifications		Labor cost			Labor Ho	u rs							La bor Dollar	S	Non-abo
Cases & Benefits	Section				Seg 1		Segn	Totalhrs	Findin 1		F ndtn m	Seg 1		Segn	materials
Benefit Estimation	Text		1		1				-	1		- C		- C	
Cost Estimation Details	Graphics				1	-					-	1	1		-
Production Costs Summary	Clean Presentation	-				+	-	-	-	-	-	1	-		-
Foundation Element Specification	Graphic Library					1				1	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	-		+
	Original Artwork	£ 6	3				Q			3 3			8 8		
		-			1			_							
	Ph otograp hy				1	-	-					-	-		
	Clean Presentation Photo Library	-				-		-			-	-			
	Original Photography	2			-	-	8 3					<u> </u>			+
	An imation			10									1		
	Animation Library	2				_							2 2		
	F la sh /2-D 3-D	-		2	1	-	÷		-	-			-		-
	Simulation				-			-			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	-		
	31110181011	-	÷			1	-	-		-	-				+
	Audio	9 8	2				8	8					8 8		
	Audio Library														
	Background Voiceover					<u> </u>									
	Sound Effects	-			-	+	-	-		-	-		-		+
	Transcription	-			1	-	-			-	-	-	-		+
		-			1	<u> </u>			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			+
	Video														
	Video Library	<u>, (</u>	2 2	1. A.	3		4			S			3 3		
	En code for Streaming Studio/Post	-	· · · · · ·				-	-		-		<u> </u>	-		-
	Location /Post				-	 		-	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	 	-		+
	L COLUMN COL			-		<u> </u>		-			<u> </u>	<u> </u>			-
	Integ mation														
	E diting							_							
	Q.A. Production/distribution				_	-		-		-		<u> </u>	-		
	P to duction/distribution	-	1	17	-	<u> </u>	0	-	-	-	<u> </u>	-	-	-	+
	TOTALS	L	1					-							1

Figure 20. Specification of cost estimation details.

While some of these costs will be well-defined monetary costs for established commercial products, others will probably be in terms of estimated labor hours for in-house or outsourced production work, though estimated hourly labor rates can easily be used to convert the results into aggregated monetary units. A summary of all costs for each case can then be combined and viewed (see Figure 21), initially for each isolated case and then for comparisons of costs across cases.

e <u>E</u> dit <u>H</u> elp								
Lesson 1			and the line					
Purpose & Characteristics		Summary of Estimated	d Product	ion Cost	S			
Objectives								
Guidelines								
Demo Outline			Commont out	aduation .	costs on top			
Objectives Details					of Fo undat		,	
Imagery Specifications			Image	Foundation	Software		In-house	1
Cases & Benefits	Seament	Image content	Modality	Elements	purc hases			
Benefit Estimation	1.1.1	Background imagery: medic operating on real or exercise battle field	VE. T	FE -1			\$ 100	
Cost Estimation Details	2.1.1	Back ground imagery: medic trainees in classroom	VE. T	FE -1			\$ 100	
Production Costs Summary	3.1.1	Depiction of full CRIC procedure	VE, N	FE-2	-	-	\$1,800	
Foundation Element Specification	4.1.1	Text bullet ist without representational graphics	T.N				\$ 100	
Foundation Element Specification		Start with imagery of medic's hand son patient's neck palpitating to find		1	-à			
	4.2.1	landm arks	VE, N	FE-2			\$ 90.0	
	4.2.2	Add overlav in ages to iden tifv landmarks	VE. OL. N	FE-2			\$ 20 0	1
	4.2.3	Seque to invages of underlying a natom y	VE. OL. N	FE-2			\$2,200	1
	4.3.1	Start with imagery of medic's hand son patient's neck	VE, N	FE-2			\$1,200	1
	4.3.2	Show complete in cision with and without bleeding	VE, N	FE-2			\$200	1
	4.4.1	Start with imagery ofm edic's hand son patient's neck	VE, N	FE-2			\$ 30 0	
	- X	Show complete tracheal incision, possibly with some illustration of						
		surrounding anatomy (such as esophagus walls where puncturing is to						
	4.4.2	be avoided)	VE, OL, N				\$1,600	
	4.4.3	Show medich ands opening incision in final segment	VE, N	FE-2			\$ 50 0	
	4.5.1	Show medic's hands inserting tube, first correctly	FE-2			\$ 400		
	4.5.2	Then present audio of correct bilateral breath sounds	VE, N, A	FE-2	í		\$200	
		Then show how tube may be incorrectly inserted to ventilate only on e	2010					
	4.5.3	side and provide the corresponding unilateral breath sounds	VE, OL, N, A	FE-2	-	-	\$ 50 0	
		Then show medic's hands moving tube to achieve correct bilateral						
	4.5.4	vem tilatio n	VE, OL, N, A	FE-2			\$200	
	0.000000.00	Show medic's hands making incision with illustration of blood vessels	8732/30.0253	0.000000			1200.000	
	4.6.1	followed first by normal and then excessive bleeding		FE-2			\$2,200	
	4.6.2	Then show medic's hands applying direct pressure and ligation	VE, N	FE-2		-	\$ 300	
	Lucase .	Show medic's hands making too-deep incision perforating esophagus	00000000000000	Conserved and the second				
	4.7.1	wall		FE-2			\$ 60 0	
	4.8.1	Show medic's hands making too-wide incision		FE-2			\$ 40 0	
	4.8.2	Then show air leaking underskin	VE, OL, N	FE-2			\$1,300	
	5.1.1	Depiction of full CRIC procedure	VE, N	FE-2 FE-1			\$ 200	
	6.1.1	Background imagery: medic operating on real or exercise battle field	VE, N, T	FE -1		L	\$200	-
			Compart costs		50	50	\$15,700	Totals \$15
			Segment costs FE costs		12 00			51:
			FE CUSIS	FE-2	25.00		0.000	
			Totals	12.2	\$3,700			
			i viais		35,7 00	JA ,0 00	351,700	40.

Figure 21. Summary of estimated costs.

While the costs can typically be condensed down to a single dollar figure encompassing all cost elements, benefits are necessarily presented more complexly as profiles of the various objective categories across the storyboard timeline. The determination of how to weigh costs against benefits in each situation is necessarily left to the user, though it is expected that there will be occasions where either costs or benefits are very nearly equal between cases of interest so that the decision can be driven by the one criterion that differs across cases.

There is yet another dimension of the cost-benefit consideration that can serve to distinguish VE production efforts from other alternatives – the possible future uses of the planned products. Of course, any training demonstration video can potentially be used in various other training contexts than the initially intended site, and photographic video and manual artwork can be repurposed piecemeal in future productions for all sorts of related applications. However, there is a special transitional value for VE facilities because of their typically expansive adaptability. For example, if we wanted to change some of the details in how to train Army medics in performing the cricoidthyrotomy procedure at some future time, we would probably have to shoot new photographic video in order to adapt a photo/video product, whereas it would probably be possible with relatively minor effort and cost to modify the behaviors of the pertinent avatars to exhibit the revised procedure. While it may be difficult to anticipate future requirements where such adaptation may be beneficial, and it will always be important to

appropriately discount the uncertainties associated with those speculations, such opportunities for future reuse are expected to constitute significant decision criteria in some cases.

Thus, the separation of foundation costs from storyboard-segment costs is based on our expectation of the potential reuse of portions of an initial demonstration product to address subsequent training requirements. A key expectation in this area is the likelihood that it would be much less costly to adapt an initial VE product for subsequent similar training applications than would be the case for a conventionally produced video demonstration. Although there is no current compelling empirical evidence to support this expectation, there is also no good reason to reject it either. This expectation of a VE reuse advantage is based on the idea that there is a collection of foundational or intermediary products for VE projects (i.e., virtual models for objects, characters, dynamics, etc.) that can be reused much more extensively and readily in the VE case than for any analogous foundational elements for other media, especially relative to the medium of conventional video production with live actors. Accordingly, VESTED defines the foundation for a production case as all of the efforts, materials, and related costs that are independent of, and usually precedent to, the creation of the individual segment products. Thus, for conventional video production, the foundation would include access to all of the necessary cameras, microphones, recording and processing equipment, sets, etc., while the corresponding foundation for VE would involve construction of the basic VE models for human characters, tools and other objects that are central to the intended training, and background environmental elements. The VESTED user is asked first to define the complete collection of foundation requirements (see Figure 19) for each production case of interest (recognizing that most cases will not be 'pure' representations in just one production medium but will rather be implemented as hybrids of multiple media).

Following the specification of the foundation requirements, the user estimates the cost of creating all of the foundation elements in all relevant media production categories, and then the similar estimates for the costs of producing the required segment products for each storyboard segment, assuming that all foundation elements are available to support efforts for each segment. This complete collection of cost estimation requirements is illustrated in the spreadsheet format of Figure 20 which is envisioned for eventual implementation in VESTED as a simpler, more streamlined sequence of multiple interface screens.

In order to estimate the costs of projected future reuses of an initial product case, the user is asked to make separate estimates of the percentage of modifications that will be required to the foundation portions and the segment-specific portions of each case being considered, along with a separate estimate of the likely lag time until the production of the new product. These estimates may be made for several distinct subsequent production efforts being considered (e.g., later adaptations of an initial demonstration to some closely related training domains, or periodic updates to the initial demonstration to reflect changing technology). In order to calculate expected costs and potential benefits of one case over another, the VESTED tool can calculate basic costs for the new products as the estimated costs of the original components multiplied by the estimated modification percentages and then discounted and/or inflated according to the lag time before the product is planned (see Figure 22).

	Initial Product			Subsequent F	Prod A		Subsequent Prod A			
VESTED Application: XXXXXXX	All fndtn	All segmen	Lagtimeto	Percent mod	Percent mod	Estimated	Lagtime to	Percent mod	Percent mod	Estimated
	costs	costs	newproduct	to fndtns	to segments	Cost	newproduct	to fndtns	to segments	Cost
Case# Comment										
1 AIVE										
2 VE+photointro										
3 All photo video										
4 Sides + legacy video										

Figure 22. Estimation of projected reuse costs.

VESTED Software Design

The VESTED system design includes three specific components, each mapped to one of the demonstration processes described in the VESTED conop including: a demonstration specification tool which enables a demonstration author to define instructional storyboards utilizing an objective-based guideline-driven process, a video generation tool which utilizes a variety of game-based engines to facilitate the instantiation of the storyboards in the form of raw videos, and a video mixing tool which enables a demonstration author to mix the raw videos, using the VESTED guidelines, and thereby produce instructionally-meaningful demonstration videos. The VESTED approach relies on a concept whereby a range of video-generation tools (i.e., "game-engines") can be utilized within the overall VESTED solution depending on the specific demonstration requirements identified by the author. The overall vision for the VESTED functional architecture is depicted in Figure 23.

VESTED Software Concept

The central piece of the VESTED system is the authoring toolset which provides the main portal through which the demonstration author identifies training objectives, creates storyboards, defines storyboard alternatives (i.e., cases), and performs cost-analyses of multiple cases. The authoring and analysis tool is designed to function as a standard desktop application. The primary function of the VESTED system is to provide the author with an organizing tool to aid them in making the decisions about where and how to use the VE medium and all of the relevant other authoring tools. The basic concept of VESTED is to offer a tool to aid the author in articulating the objectives, requirements, and constraints for a planned training demonstration, then to guide them through the development of one or several storyboard 'cases' that would satisfy those conditions, and finally to structure the cost-benefit decision of selecting a preferred case and elaborating its specification into a detailed production plan. Specifically, the VESTED authoring tool provides authoring across four functional areas including:

- purpose/characteristics/guidelines,
- training requirements definition,
- training benefits analysis,
- training product cost analysis.

The VESTED demonstration specification tool was constructed as a stand-alone desktop application and was written in C# with Microsoft's .NET framework. We leveraged both the Windows Presentation Foundation (WPF) and Language Integrated Query (LINQ) components within the .NET framework.



Figure 23. VESTED functional system design vision.

The full VESTED vision would utilize a commercial game engine system to provide a virtual-environment for creating 3D representations of authored demonstrations (as opposed to the standard tabular storyboard entry). Basic placement and editing of the scenario entities would be accomplished via the existing editing capabilities of the game system. For any given engine, there may be additional components which would need to be built to provide additional capabilities to that particular game engine (e.g., entity behaviors). A number of criteria are important in the examination of commercially available game engines to support VESTED requirements, such as malleability, usability of graphical user interfaces, capabilities/limitations, and deployability.

References

Bandura, A. (1977). Social Learning Theory. New York: General Learning Press.

- Chandler, P., & Sweller, J. (1991). Cognitive load theory and the format of instruction. *Cognition and Instruction*, 8, 293–332
- Department of Defense Handbook, *Instructional Systems Development/Systems Approach to Training and Education (Part 2 of 5 Parts)*, MIL-HDBK-29612-2A, 31 August 2001, p. 140.
- Department of the Army. Urban Operations; Field Manual (FM) 3-06.11; Washington, DC, May 2002.
- Hagman, J. D. (1980a). Effects of presentation- and test-trial training on acquisition and retention of movement (ARI Technical Report 492). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. ADA 100867
- Hagman, J. D. (1980b). Effects of training schedule and equipment variety on retention and transfer of maintenance skill (ARI Research Report 1309). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. ADA1120167
- Hagman, J. D. (1980c). Effects of presentation- and test-trial training on motor acquisition and retention (ARI Technical Report 431). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. ADA086406
- Hoffman, R. R., Crandall, B., & Shadbolt, N. (1998). A case study in cognitive task analysis methodology: The Critical Decision Method for the elicitation of expert knowledge. *Human Factors*, 40, 254-276.
- Klein, G. A., Calderwood, R. & MacGregor, D. (1989). Critical decision method for eliciting knowledge. *Systems, Man and Cybernetics, 19*, 462-474.
- Lampton, D. R., McDonald, D. P., Rodriguez, M. E., Morris, C. S., & Parsons, J. B. (2001). *Instructional strategies for training teams in virtual environments* (Technical Report No. 1110). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. (ADA389674). Retrieved from (http://www.hqda.army.mil/ari/pdf/tr1110.pdf)
- Marine Corps Warfighting Publication (MCWP) 3-35.3 (Advance Copy), *Military Operations on Urbanized Terrain (MOUT)*. Department of the Navy, April 15, 1998.
- Mayer, R. E., & Moreno, R. (2003). Nine ways to reduce cognitive load in multimedia learning. *Educational Psychologist*, 38(1), 43-52.
- Mayer, S.J. & Russell, J.S. (1987). Behavior modeling training in organizations: concerns and conclusions. *Journal of Management*, 13(1), 21-40.

- Paas, F., Tuovinen, J. E., Tabbers, H., &Van Gerven, P. W. M. (2003). Cognitive load measurement as a means to advance cognitive load theory. *Educational Psychologist*, 38, 63– 71.
- Pasztor, A. (2009, May 11). Captain's training faulted in air crash that killed 50. *The Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved May 30, 2009, from http://online.wsj.com/article/SB124200193256505099.html
- Shlechter, T. M., & Anthony, J. (1996). An Examination of the value of demonstration tapes for the virtual training program (Research Report 1688). Fort Knox, KY: US Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences.
- Taylor, P., Russ-Eft, D., & Chan, D. (2005). A Meta-Analytic Review of Behavior Modeling Training. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90, 4, 692–709.
- Wouters, P., Paas, F., & van Merriënboer, J. F. (2009). Observational learning from animated models: Effects of modality and reflection on transfer. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*. 34,1, 1-8

Appendix A: Bibliography in Categories Relevant to VESTED

Application Area Requirements and Product Evaluation

- Hagman, J. D. (1980b). Effects of training schedule and equipment variety on retention and transfer of maintenance skill (ARI Research Report 1309). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. ADA1120167
- Hagman, J. D., & Rose, A. M. (1983). Retention of military tasks: A review. Human Factors, 25(2), 199-213.
- Helms, R.R., Nissman, D.B., Kennedy, J.F. & Ryan-Jones, D.L. (1997) Virtual Environment Technology for MOUT Training. NPRDC-TN-97-10. Naval Personnel Research and Development Center: San Diego, CA
- Knerr, C.M., Harris, J.H., O'Brien, B.K., Sticha, P.J. & Goldberg, S.L. (1984) Armor Procedural Skills: Learning and Retention. ARI Technical Report 621. Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences . [AD-A123-257] [http://www.dtic.mil/cgi-

bin/GetTRDoc?AD=ADA153227&Location=U2&doc=GetTRDoc.pdf]

- Phillips, J., McCloskey, M., McDermott, P., Wiggins, S., Battaglia, D., Thordsen, M., & Klein, G. (2001) Decision-Centered MOUT Training for Small Unit Leaders. ARI Research Report 1776. Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences.
- Shlechter, T. M., & Anthony, J. (1996). An Examination of the value of demonstration tapes for the virtual training program (No. 1688). Fort Knox, KY: US Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences.

Cost Analysis

- Caban, A., Cimino, C., Swencionis, C., Ginsberg, M & Wylie-Rosett, J. (2001) Estimating Software Development Costs for a Patient Multimedia Education Project. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2001 Mar–Apr; 8(2): 185–188.
 - [http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC134557/]
- Gordon, S., He, W. & Abdous, M. (2009) Using a Web-based System to Estimate the Cost of Online Course Production. Online Journal of Distance Learning Administration, Volume XII, Number III, Fall 2009. University of West Georgia, Distance Education Center. [http://www.westga.edu/~distance/ojdla/fall123/gordon123.html]
- Sterling, G., Magee, L. & Wallace, P. (2000) Virtual Reality Training A Consideration for Australian Helicopter Training Needs. Paper presented at the Sim-TecT 2000 Conference, Sydney, Australia.
- Staff Training and Research Institute of Distance Education (STRIDE), Indira Gandhi National Open University (IGNOU) Handbook-11: Cost Analysis in Distance Education [http://www.ignou.ac.in/institute/handbook11/HANDBOOK%2010.htm]

Dramatic Arts

El-Nasr, M. (2004) An Interactive Narrative Architecture based on Filmmaking Theory. Interactive Journal on Intelligent Games and Simulation, Vol.3, No.1. [http://www.sfu.ca/%7Emagy/conference/IJIGS-sub-SeifElNasr.pdf]

- El-Nasr, M. (2005) Desktop 3-D Interactive Drama Applying Design Principles from the Performance Arts. Human Computer Interaction International Conference, NV, July 21-27, 2005. [http://www.sfu.ca/%7Emagy/conference/SeifEl-Nasr-Desktop3DDramabasedOnPreformanceArts-HCII2005.pdf]
- El-Nasr, M. (2007) Interaction, Narrative, and Drama: Creating an Adaptive Interactive Narrative using Performance Arts Theories. Interaction Studies, Vol.8, No.2. [http://www.sfu.ca/%7Emagy/conference/Mirage-seifel-nasr-final.pdf]

Developmental Processes

- Meaney KS. (1994) Developmental modeling effects on the acquisition, retention, and transfer of a novel motor task. Res Q Exerc Sport. 65(1):31-9.
- Weiss MR, Ebbeck V, Rose DJ. (1992) "Show and tell" in the gymnasium revisited: developmental differences in modeling and verbal rehearsal effects on motor skill learning and performance. Res Q Exerc Sport. 63(3):292-301.

Guidelines for Demonstrations

- Fu, D., Jensen, R., Ramachandran, S., Salas, E., Rosen, M., Upshaw, C., Hinkelman, E. & Lampton, D. (2007) Authoring Effective Demonstrations. TR2007-01. Stottler Henke Associates, Inc. [http://www.stottlerhenke.com/papers/Stottler_Henke_TR2007-01.pdf]
- Kaas, E, Miller, T., Reid, K. & Spencer, J. (2007) Best Practices for Creating Effective and Engaging 3D Procedural Animations. Paper no. 7058. Interservice/ Industry Training, Simulations, and Education Conference (I/ITSEC).
- Rosen, M.A., Salas, E. & Upshaw, C.L. (2008) Understanding Demonstration-based Training: A Definition, Conceptual Framework, and Some Initial Guidelines. Poster presented at the 23rd Annual Conference of the Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology, San Francisco, CA.
- Salas, E., Rosen, M.A., Pavlas, D., Jensen, R., Fu, D., Ramachandran, S. & Hinkelman, E. (2008) Understanding Demonstration-based Training: A Definition, Conceptual Framework, and Some Initial Guidelines. Technical Report. Orlando, FL: University of Central Florida, Institute for Simulation and Training.
- Wouters, P., Paas, F., & van Merriënboer, J. F. (2008a). How to Optimize Learning from Animated Models: A Review of Guidelines Based on Cognitive Load. Review of Educational Research, Vol.78, No. 3, pp. 645-675.

Neurophysiology

- Iacobonni, M. (2005). Understanding Others: Imitation, Language, Empathy. In S. Hurley & N. Chater (eds.), Perspectives on Imitation: From Mirror Neurons to Memes. Vol 1. Mechanisms of Imitation and Imitation in Animals. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Mattar, A. & Gribble, P. (2006). Motor Learning by Observing. Neuron, Vol. 46, 153-160. [http://www.psych.mcgill.ca/labs/mcl/neuron_mattar_2005.pdf]
- Petrosini, L., Graziano, A., Mandolesi, L., Neri, P., Molinari, M., & Leggio, M.G. (2003). Watch how to do it! New advances in learning by observation. Brain Research Reviews, 42, 252-264.
- Ramachandran, V. & Oberman, L. (2006). Broken mirrors: a theory of autism. Scientific American, Nov., 2006, pp. 62-69.

- Rizzolatti, G., Fogassi, L. & Gallese, V. (2006) Mirrors in the mind. Scientific American, Nov., 2006, pp. 54-61.
- Parametric Experimental Studies

Parametric – Errors

- Black, C. & Wright, D. (2000). Can observational practice facilitate error recognition and movement production? Res Q Exerc Sport, Vol. 71, No. 4. (December 2000), pp. 331-339.
- Blandin, Y., & Proteau, L. (2000). On the cognitive basis of observational learning: Development of mechanisms for the detection and correction of errors. The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology, 53A(3), 846-867.
- Frese, M., Brodbeck, F., Heinbokel, T., Mooser, C., Schleiffenbaum, E. & Thiemann, P. (1991). Errors in training computer skills: On the positive function of errors. Human-Computer Interaction, 6(1), 77-93.
- Riolo, L. (1997). Effects of modeling errors on the acquisition and retention of sterile hand washing task. Perceptual and Motor Skills. 84(1), pp.19-26.
- Parametric General Evaluation of Demos
- Al-Abood SA, Davids KF, Bennett SJ (2001). Specificity of task constraints and effects of visual demonstrations and verbal instructions in directing learners' search during skill acquisition. J Mot Behav. 33(3):295-305.
- Ashford D., Bennett S. & Davids K. (2006). Observational modeling effects for movement dynamics and movement outcome measures across differing task constraints: a metaanalysis. Journal of Motor Behavior, 38(3), pp. 185-205. [http://eprints.qut.edu.au/archive/00004893/01/4893_1.pdf]
- Hagman, J. D. (1980a). Effects of presentation- and test-trial training on acquisition and retention of movement (ARI Technical Report 492). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. ADA 100867
- Hagman, J. D. (1980c). Effects of presentation- and test-trial training on motor acquisition and retention (ARI Technical Report 431). Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences. ADA086406
- Jentsch, F., Bowers, C., & Salas, E. (2001). What determines whether observers recognize targeted behaviors in modeling displays? Human Factors, 43(3), 496-507.
- Kampiotis, S. & Theodorakou, K. (2006). The Influence of Five Different Types of Observation Based Teaching on the Cognitive Level of Learning. Kinesiology, 38/2, 116-125.
- Pollock, B.J. & Lee, T.D. (1992). Effects of the model's skill level on observational motor learning. Res Q Exerc Sport, Vol. 63, No. 1. (March 1992), pp. 25-29.
- Simon, S. J., & Werner, J. M. (1996). Computer training through behavior modeling, self-paced, and instructional approaches: A field experiment. Journal of Applied Psychology, 81(6), 648-659.

Parametric – Modality

Doo, M. Y. (2005). The effects of presentation format for behavior modeling of interpersonal skills in online instruction. Journal of Educational Multimedia and Hypermedia, 14(3), 213-235.

[http://www.thefreelibrary.com/The+effects+of+presentation+format+for+behavior+modeling+of...-a0139920599]

Weeks, D.L. (1992). A comparison of modeling modalities in the observational learning of an externally paced skill. Res Q Exerc Sport. 63(4):373-80.

Parametric – Observation versus Practice

- McCullagh P, Little WS (1990). Demonstrations and knowledge of results in motor skill acquisition. Percept Mot Skills. 71(3 Pt 1):735-42.
- Weeks, D.L. & Anderson L.P. (2000). The interaction of observational learning with overt practice: effects on motor skill learning. Acta Psychologica, 104(2), pp. 259-71.

Parametric – Perspective

- McCullagh P, Little WS (1990). Demonstrations and knowledge of results in motor skill acquisition. Percept Mot Skills. 71(3 Pt 1):735-42.
- Weeks, D.L. & Anderson L.P. (2000). The interaction of observational learning with overt practice: effects on motor skill learning. Acta Psychologica, 104(2), pp. 259-71.
- Gardner, M. (2002) Imitation and egocentric perspective transformation. Virtual poster for Perspectives on Imitation Conference, Royaumont Abbey, France. [http://www.warwick.ac.uk/sci/Psychology/imitation/posters/m-gardner.pdf]
- Lozano, S. C., Hard, B.M., & Tversky, B. (2006). Perspective taking promotes action understanding and learning. Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance, 32(6), 1405-1421.
- Sambrook, T. (1998) Does visual perspective matter in imitation? Perception, vol. 27, pp. 1461-1473.
- White, A., & Hardy, L. (1995, May). Use of different imagery perspectives on the learning and performance of different motor skills. Special Issue: Imagery and motor processes. British Journal of Psychology, 86(2), 169-180.

Parametric – Sequence and Repetition

- Frey, S.H. & Gerry, V.E. (2006). Modulation of Neural Activity during Observational Learning of Actions and Their Sequential Orders. The Journal of Neuroscience, December 20, 2006, 26(51):13194-13201 [http://www.jneurosci.org/cgi/content/full/26/51/13194]
- Gupta, P. & Cohen, N.J (2002). Theoretical and Computational Analysis of Skill Learning, Repetition Priming, and Procedural Memory. Psychological Review, Vol. 109, No. 2, 401– 448.
- Pashler, H. &Baylis, G. (1991). Procedural Learning:2. Intertrial Repetition Effects in Speeded-Choice Tasks. Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition, Vol. 17, No. 1, 33-48

Parametric – Timing

- Al-Abood SA, Davids K, Bennett SJ, Ashford D, Martinez Marin M. (2001). Effects of manipulating relative and absolute motion information during observational learning of an aiming task. J Sports Sci., 19(7):507-20
- Williams J.G. (1989). Visual demonstration and movement production: effects of timing variations in a model's action. Perceptual and Motor Skills. 68(3 Pt 1), pp. 891-6.

Survey

- Goodwin, G.A. (2006). The Training, Retention, and Assessment of Digital Skills: A Review and Integration of the Literature. ARI Research Report 1864. Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute.
- Rowatt, W.C. & Schlechter, T.M. (1993). A Review and Annotated Bibliography of Literature Relevant to Army Skill Retention. ARI Research Product 93-03. Alexandria, VA: U.S. Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences . [AD-A263-407] [http://www.dtic.mil/cgibin/GetTRDoc?AD=ADA263407&Location=U2&doc=GetTRDoc.pdf]

Scenario Generation

- Amitani, S., & Edmonds, E. (2007). Algorithms for Scenario Generation Systems, The 21st Annual Conference of the Japanese Society for Artificial Intelligence, 2007 [http://www.aigakkai.or.jp/jsai/conf/2007/data/pdf/100323.pdf]
- Grois, E., Hsu, W., Voloshin, M. & Wilkins, D. (1998). Bayesian Network Models for Generation of Crisis Management Training Scenarios. In Proceedings of IAAI-98, [http://www.kddresearch.org/Publications/Conference/GHVW1.pdf]
- McKeever, W., Gilmour, D., Lehman, L., Stirtzinger, A. and Krause, L. Scenario management and automated scenario generation. Proceedings of SPIE, 6228.62281A (2006).

Sleep Effects on Learning

Siegel, J.M. (2005). The incredible, shrinking sleep-learning connection. Behavioral and Brain Sciences 82-83. [http://www.npi.ucla.edu/sleepresearch]

Sports Science

- Hodges NJ, Franks IM. (2002). Modelling coaching practice: the role of instruction and demonstration. J Sports Sci., 20(10):793-811.
- Janelle, C.M., Champenoy, J.D., Coombes, S.A., & Mousseau, M.B. (2003). Mechanisms of attentional cueing during observational learning to facilitate motor skill acquisition. Journal of Sports Sciences, Volume 21, Number 10/October 2003, pp. 825-838

Theory

Theory – AI Learning

Jung, H., Allen, J., Galescu, L., Chambers, N., Swift, M. & Taysom, W. (2007). Utilizing Natural Language for One-Shot Task Learning. Journal of Logic and Computation Advance Access (published December 20, 2007)

Theory – Behavior Modeling Training (BMT)

Baldwin, T.T. (1992). Effects of Alternative Modeling Strategies on Outcomes of Interpersonal-Skills Training. Journal of Applied Psychology, Vol. 77, No. 2, 147-154

- Burke, M.J., Sarpy, S.A., Smith-Crowe, K., Chan-Serafin, S., Salvador, R.O. & Islam, G. Relative Effectiveness of Worker Safety and Health Training Methods
- Davis, F.D. & Yi, M.Y. Improving Computer Skill Training: Behavior Modeling, Symbolic Mental Rehearsal, and the Role of Knowledge Structures

- Hogan, P.M., Hake, M.D. & Decker, P.J. (1986). Effects of Trainee-Generated Versus Trainer-Provided Rule Codes on Generalization in Behavior-Modeling Training. Journal of Applied Psychology, Vol. 71, No. 3,469-473.
- Manz, C.C. & Sims, H.P. (1986). Beyond Imitation: Complex Behavioral and Affective Linkages Resulting From Exposure to Leadership Training Models. 1986, Vol. 71, No. 4, 571-578
- McGhee, W, & Tuller, W. L. (1978). A note on evaluating behavior modification and behavior modeling as industrial training techniques. Personnel Psychology, 31, 477-484.
- Taylor, P., Russ-Eft, D., & Chan, D. (2005). A Meta-Analytic Review of Behavior Modeling Training. Journal of Applied Psychology 2005, Vol. 90, No. 4, 692–709.
- Yi, M.Y. & Davis, F.D. Developing and Validating an Observational Learning Model of Computer Software Training and Skill Acquisition

Theory – Cognitive

Hodges, N., Williams, A., Hayes, S. & Breslin, G, (2007). What is modeled during observational learning? J Sports Sci, Vol. 25, No. 5, pp. 531-545

Theory – Cognitive Load Theory

- Chandler, P., & Sweller, J. (1991). Cognitive load theory and the format of instruction. Cognition and Instruction, 8, 293–332.
- Mayer, R.E. & Moreno, R. (2003). Nine Ways to Reduce Cognitive Load in Multimedia Learning. Educational Psychologist, 38(1), 43–52
- Paas, F., Tuovinen, J. E., Tabbers, H.,&Van Gerven, P. W. M. (2003). Cognitive load measurement as a means to advance cognitive load theory. Educational Psychologist, 38, 63– 71.
- Sweller, J. (1999). Instructional design in technical areas. Camberwell, Australia: ACER Press.
- van Merriënboer, J. J. G. (1997). Training complex cognitive skills. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Educational Technology Press.

Theory-General

- Heyes, C. (2001). Causes and consequences of imitation. TRENDS in Cognitive Sciences Vol.5 No.6 June 2001. *
- Lintern, G. (1991). An informational perspective on skill transfer in human-machine systems. Human Factors, 33, 251-266.
- Blandin, Y., Proteau, L. & Alain, C. (1994). On the cognitive processes underlying contextual interference and observational learning. J Mot Behav, Vol. 26, No. 1. (March 1994), pp. 18-26.

Theory – ISD in General

- Blandin, Y., Proteau, L. & Alain, C. (1994). On the cognitive processes underlying contextual interference and observational learning. J Mot Behav, Vol. 26, No. 1. (March 1994), pp. 18-26.
- Brewer, J., Burke, M., Fenty, L., Patton, D., Post, J., & Simpson, H. (1999). Learning Methodology Reference Document. Washington, DC: NAVSEA Performance Monitoring, Training and Assessment Program Office (PMS430)

- Feltovich, P.J., Spiro, R.J., & Coulson, R.K. (1993). Learning, teaching, and testing for complex conceptual understanding. In. N. Frederiksen, R.J. Mislevy, & I.I. Bejar (Eds.), Test Theory for a new Generation of Tests (pp. 181-217). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Fowlkes, J. E., D. J. Dwyer, R. L. Oser and E. Salas, (1998). Event-based approach to training (EBAT). The International Journal of Aviation Psychology 8: 209-221.

Theory – Procedural Learning

- Ashby, F.G. Ell, S.W. & Waldron, E.M. (2003). Procedural learning in perceptual categorization. Memory & Cognition, 31 (7), pp. 1114-1125.
- Bitan, T., Booth, J.R. & Cheon, J. () Procedural Learning of an Artificial Script Greater with Explicit Letter Instruction. P.2443. (>=2004)
- Fu, W-T & Anderson, J.R. (2004). Extending the Computational Abilities of the Procedural Learning Mechanism in ACT-R
- Maddox, W.T. & Ashyby, F.G. (2004) Dissociating explicit and procedural-learning based systems of perceptual category learning. Behavioural Processes, 66, 309–332.
- Mello, S.D., Ramamurthy, U., Negatu, A. & Franklin, S. (2001). A Procedural Learning Mechanism for Novel Skill Acquisition.
- Star, J.R. (2000). On the Relationship Between Knowing and Doing in Procedural Learning. In
 B. Fishman & S. O'Connor-Divelbiss (Eds.), Fourth International Conference of the Learning Sciences (pp. 80-86). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.

Zacks, J.M. & Tversky, B. (2002). Structuring Information Interfaces For Procedural Learning)

Storyboarding

Chapman, B. (1995). Creating script-storyboards for interactive multimedia. [http://www.ops.ltd.uk/download/white_papers/storyb.doc]

Draheim, D. & Weber, G. (2005) Modelling form-based interfaces with bipartite state machines. Interacting with Computers 17, 207–228.

- Greiffenhagen, C. (2008) Unpacking Tasks: The Fusion of New Technology with Instructional Work. Computer Supported Cooperative Work (2008) 17:35–62.
- Lottier, L. (1986) Storyboarding your way to successful training. Public Personnel Management 15(4), 421-427.
- Madden, M., Chung, P. & Dawson, C. (2009). Cartoons beyond clipart: A computer tool for storyboarding and storywriting. Computers & Education 52 (2009) 188–200.
- Rehberg S., McQuillan, J., Stanton L., & Eneman, S. (2001). Storyboarding Worksheet [Online]. Available: http://www.uncc.edu/webcourse/worksheet.htm
- Rehberg S., Stanton, L., McQuillan, J., & Eneman, S. (2001). Sample Storyboards [On-line]. Available: http://www.uncc.edu/webcourse/
- Stanton, L., Eneman, S., Rehberg, S. & McQuillan, J. (2001). Storyboarding to Success: How to Begin Building Your Online Course. Workshop at WebCT 5th Annual User's Converence. Vancouver, B.C. [http://www.butte.edu/~barnettd/documents/IDST-10/LM04_IDST-10/IDST-10_Storyboarding-To-Success.pdf]
- Varvel, V. & Lindeman, M. (2005). Online courses as learning scripts: using storyboards in online course design. 20th Annual Conference on Distance Teaching and Learning. [http://www.uwex.edu/disted/conference/Resource_library/proceedings/04_1130.pdf]

VE Technology

- Brooks, F., Cannon-Bowers, J., Fuchs, H., McMillan, L., & Whitton, M. (2005). A New VE Challenge: Immersive Experiences for Team Training. [http://www.cs.unc.edu/~whitton/ExtendedCV/Papers/2005-HCII-IETT.pdf]
- Hodak, J.C., Ricci, K.E., Griffin, T. & Connelly, A. (2006). Animation In Performance Support: Use It Or Lose It. Paper No. 2602. Interservice/ Industry Training, Simulazions, and Education Conference (I/ITSEC).
- Palmiter, S. L., & Elkerton, J. (1993). Animated demonstrations for learning procedural computer-based tasks. Human-Computer Interaction, 8, 193-216.
- Tversky, B., Morrison, J.B. & Betrancourt, M. (2002). Animation: Can It Facilitate? Int. J. Human-Computer Studies (2002) 57, 247-262. [http://www-psych.stanford.edu/~bt/diagrams/papers/tversky_betrancourt.pdf]
- Wouters, P., Paas, F., & van Merriënboer, J. F. (2008b). Observational learning from animated models: Effects of modality and reflection on transfer. Contemporary Educational Psychology.
- Wouters, P., Tabbers, H. & Paas, F. (2007). Interactivity in video-based models. Educ. Psychol. Rev.